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Cost Squeeze Threatens College 
Inflation, the sluggish economy, 

ever-tightening State control over higher 
education planning, and changing State 
priorities are hanging over William and 
Mary this autumn like a threatening dark 
cloud. 

It is the second year of the 1974-76 
budget biennium, and already—six mon- 
ths before the next budget is enacted—the 
cloud    is    becoming    more    ominous. 

At stake is the College's academic 
quality, supported by the modem, 
well-equipped facilities developed during 
the 1960s and the momentum of the 
1970s as William and Mary pays close 
attention to enriching its programs. The 
College has earned a national reputation 
as one of the few State universities 
which has remained small and selective, 
both in admissions and in the types of 
academic programs it offers. 

Among the latest in a series of 
threatening events which date back to 
1972: 

*A total of 5% of the College's 
current State appropriation will be turned 
back, unspent, to the State Treasury at 
the State's insistence in order to help 
keep the Commonwealth's annual ex- 
penditures within revenues. State tax 
receipts have fallen behind estimates, so 
far this fiscal year. 

♦Governor Mills E. Godwin, Jr. '35 
has suggested that it may yet be 
necessary to ask for more money back 
before next July 1. In the meantime, 
however, he has reduced State aid to 
public schools by 5% and may also cut 
back State aid to localities by 5%. The 
series of curtailments, according to the 
Washington Post, is the worst in 
Virginia since the depths of the 
Depression. 

*The State Council of Higher Edu- 
cation has recommended sharply reduced 
allocations for William and Mary 
libraries in 1976-78, based on its 
yardsticks for budget allocation. While 
William and Mary has three libraries 
(Swem, Law and Virginia Associated 
Research Campus) the yardsticks treat 
them as a single all-purpose library with 
no specialized requirements. The yard- 
sticks allocate budget funds based simply 
on enrollment. The library recommen- 
dation will be appealed by the College. 

*At the same time, the State 
Council—applying more of its formulas- 
depicted William and Mary as being 
substantially overstaffed in non-teaching 
activities. The overstaffing mostly relates 
to the existence of three separate library 
staffs at William and Mary, plus special 
staff for the Swem Library's archival and 
historical collections. But it also covers 
other administrative areas which require 
extra strength at William and Mary, as 
compared to the "average" State 
college. The State Council did not 
recommend any curtailment in staff, but 
its announcement of the theoretical 
overstaffing was certain to be read with 
interest    by    the    General    Assembly. 

♦While higher education was politi- 
cally popular during the 1960s, and State 
budgets showed it, the times have 
changed. Next year's General Assembly 
is certain to be faced with the growing 
demand to upgrade the State prison 
system, improve mental health care, and 
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meet other governmental needs. Public 
school standards of quality, mandated by 
the 1974 General Assembly, will require 
more money in 1976. It is not certain 
how higher educational appropriations 
will fare, but a 1976-78 freeze on new 
academic programs has already been laid 
down by the Governor's Office. The 
freeze affects almost entirely the major 
State universities. 

*The State Personnel Office this fall 
established a new series of faculty salary 
average "targets" for each of the 
State-supported colleges and universities. 
The "targets" are based on comparisons 
with selected similar college and univer- 
sities elsewhere in the nation. A 
reshuffling of these "peer" institutions 
which the State regards as similar to 
William and Mary, led to a reduction in 
William and Mary's salary average 
"target." Since the State has never fully 
budgeted to meet the salary average 
goals, the downward change did not 
mean an actual pay cut at William and 
Mary-but it was another sign of the 
times. 

The first sign of the storm which is 
now arriving began in 1972, when a 
legislative committee announced the 
employment of a Chicago consulting 
firm to study spending in higher 
education. The firm's later report, 
known as the Shaner Report, was never 
made public except in summary form. 
But some of its contents were leaked to 
the press, and among them were many 
which were harmful to William and 
Mary. 

Among the stories which appeared 
was one which alleged that William and 
Mary, with its present classroom 
facilities, could double its enrollment by 
tighter scheduling. The stories failed to 
note, however, that there was no way to 
add .dormitory space for such a 
drastically increased enrollment. They 
also failed to point out that much of the 
underused space was in older buildings 
with large, poorly lit lecture halls. At the 

same time, the State Council of Higher 
Education released new guidelines which 
suggested William and Mary could, in its 
academic facilities, accommodate 2,000 
more students—again failing to note the 
substandard quality of much of the 
underused space and the lack of 
residence halls. 

The storm cloud darkened in 1974, 
when the College's present budget was 
enacted. Despite rampant inflation, the 
State appropriation to William and Mary 
was barely above the previous budget's- 
so that, in effect, the College had less 
money to spend than before. Tuition and 
fees were raised & one move to maintain 
the momentum at William and Mary, 
and a series of internal cost-cutting 
initiatives was stepped up. Freezes were 
placed on funds for equipment, travel 
allocations    Were    pared    down,    and 

restrictions were placed on printing, 
duplicating and copying. All of these 
freezes and restrictions are still in effect 
within the College, while at the same 
time the State has placad other 
limitations on purchases of paper, quality 
of printing, and the use of computer 
services. 

Contrary to some other states, Virginia 
has not yet moved to lay off faculty and 
staff—although some of her agencies 
have been forced to retrench through 
attrition in order to meet the 5% budget 
curtailment. Governor Godwin has called 
layoffs of State employees a "last 
resort" in the budget-balancing process. 
Pennsylvania, among other states, has 
ordered its colleges and universities to 
lay off at least 5% of their faculties and 
specified numbers of administrators.   - 
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President Warns on 
Law School Future 

President Graves has warned that 
continued delay on funding a new 
building for the William and Mary law 
school is now seriously jeopardizing the 
school's accreditation, and emergency 
action    by    the    State    is    required. 

The warning was based on a 
reinspection of the school's facilities by 
a representative of the Council on 
Accrediting of the American Bar 
Association last month. Following this 
visit, the representative advised Graves 
and James P. Whyte, Jr., then law 
school dean, that the William and Mary 
building is "the most inadequate 
physical plant of any ABA approved law 
school in the country." 

The new ABA warning was discussed 
during the quarterly meeting of William 
and Mary's Board of Visitors. The Board 
authorized President Graves to bring the 
matter to the "direct attention" of the 
Governor and other key State and 
legislative officials. 

Dr. Graves said that he has done so in 
letters which have now reached the 
appropriate officials. 

Dr. Graves pointed out that a new 
building for the past three years has been 
the highest priority of the College. He 
also cited a position paper of December, 
1974, in which the State Council of 
Higher Education formally declared that 
William and Mary's "old and respected 
law school" warrants increased state 
support "from a marginal level to one 
which will enable it to maintain its 
reputation as a strong law school of 
national stature," with particular empha- 
sis on a new building. 

In 1974 the General Assembly 
appropriated planning funds of $218,750 
for the proposed new building. Although 
these plans were completed by the time 
of the 1975 session, the legislature failed 
to provide construction funds for the 
facility. The College has made the 
capital outlay request of $5,592,050 its 
top priority in the budget request to the 
1976 session. 

President Graves 
The critical situation in physical plant 

was also top priority among the concerns 
included in the ABA report. Dr. Graves 
in his statement advised the Board that 
"all possible steps are being taken within 
the College and the law school" to 
provide satisfactory response to these 
matters, which cover salary scales, the 
professional staffing for the law library, 
and    law    library    acquisition    funds. 

But the building question, which is 
largely out of the College's control, is 
the crucial matter, Graves' statement 
stressed. "Continued lack of positive 
action on the matter is threatening the 
future of the oldest professional law 
program in America," he said. 

The President added that it is also 
making it "difficult to attract an 
eminently qualified person" as the new 
dean, and that the decision of the 
National Center for State Courts to 
locate its headquarters in Williams- 
burg was "based on the assumption 
that the new building for the law 
school would be adjacent to its 
headquarters." 



College Art Collection Decorates Campus 
The College has a relatively important 
fine art collection and some of the best 
of that collection is now on display 
around the campus for the general 
public. 

Donated over the years by alumni and 
friends of the College, the collection 
includes paintings, sculpture, prints, 
ceramics and porcelains from Western 
Europe,    the    Orient    and    America. 

One of the collection's strengths is a 
group of 18th century portraits, several 
of which hang in the Sir Christopher 
Wren Building. 

In the gallery on the second floor hang 
portraits of 13 presidents of the College 
from James Blair, its first, to Dr. Davis 
Y. Paschall who retired in 1971. The 
Society of the Alumni has allocated 
funds to restore the Dew and Ewell 
portraits. 

Over the.fireplace in the Great Hall 
hangs a large portrait of Queen Anne, 
one of the College's benefactors. The 
Wren Building and the Great Hall were 
ravaged by fire in October, 1705. For 
three years the young College struggled 
for its existence after the loss of its main 
academic building. In March, 1708, by 
Royal Warrant, Queen Anne bestowed 
upon the College 500 pounds to rebuild 
the College building. Her gift was 
duplicated the next year. 

The large portrait from the school of 
Kneller was a gift to the College from 
the Drapers Company of London upon 
the occasion of the inauguration of Dr. 
Paschall as president in 1961. 

Also in the Great Hall are portraits of 
members of the Warner Lewis family 
and a portrait of Robert Boyle, another 
of the College's early benefactors. The 
honorable Robert Boyle, eminent natural 
philosopher, died in England in 1691, 
providing that 4,000 pounds sterling of 
his money should be employed in "pious 
and charitable uses." However, this 
portion of his will had not yet been acted 
upon when the first President of William 
and Mary, the Rev. James Blair, retired 
in 1697 to London in search of funds for 
his little College of William and Mary. 
Being the Bishop of London's emissary 
to .Virginia, the Rev. Blair obtained an 
introduction by means of Bishop Burnet, 
to the Earl of Burlington, Boyle's 
nephew and executor. Rev. Blair 
entreated the Earl to direct a fund 
(approximately 4,000 pounds) to the 
support of an Indian School at the 
College. The Brafferton, the second 
oldest building on campus which now 
houses administrative offices, was built 
to house the Indian School. The portrait 
of Boyle was given to the College by the 
executor of Boyle's estate, the Earl of 
Burlington, and began a long list of gifts 
of portraits to the College through the 
years. 

All but one of the Boiling and 
Randolph family portraits now hanging 
in the library are the gift of the late Mr. 
and Mrs. Robert Malcolm Littlejohn of 
New York City. They were presented to 
the College in memory of Robert Boiling 
I, founder of the Boiling line in Virginia, 
from whom Mrs. Littlejohn was de- 
scended. A portrait of Jane Boiling 
Randolph Walke, included in the 
collection, was given by Mr. and Mrs. 
O.    W.    June   of   New   York   City. 

The small gallery in Andrews Hall is 
used for rotating exhibits during the 
school year which are sponsored by the 
Fine Arts Department. 

The large gallery in Andrews is used 
for rotating exhibits, often student work, 
and is used time to time to display 
paintings from the Chrysler Collection. 

Both President and Mrs. Graves have 
been interested in recognizing the 
importance of the various collections of 

the Col|pge and the part they should play 
in the life and heritage of the College. 

The President's House contains many 
art objects and. paintings from the 
collection. President Graves has indi- 
cated that he is concerned that the items 
in the College's collection are not readily 
available or displayed as extensively as 
he would like them to be. 

"We owe the donors of our collec- 
tions and the people of Virginia the 
opportunity to have the collection on 
display," said President Graves. 

A panoramic scene of the Battle of 
Dunkirk during the Napoleonic Wars, 
painted by John Singleton Copley 
(1738-1815) is hung in room 100 of the 
Wren Building which is used as an 
information center for visitors to the 
College. 

A comprehensive catalogue of the 
collection was undertaken in 1973 to 
update and collate previous catalogues 
under the direction of Miles Chappell of 
the Fine Arts faculty and is continuing 
under the direction of the registrar of the 
College collection, Mrs. Louise Lambert 
Kale. 

The College collection's largest sculp- 
ture is a statue of Norborne Berkeley, 
Baron de Botetourt, Governor-General of 
the    colony    of   Virginia    1768-1770. 

Richard Hayward, a well-known 
English sculptor, was commissioned to 
execute the statue under the direction of 
John Norton, a Virginia merchant in 
London. The 2,000 pound figure arrived 
in Williamsburg in June of 1773 and was 
placed upon the piazza of the Capitol. 
Some time after the Revolution the statue 
was mutilated by vandals and was 
bought for one hundred pounds by 
members of the college faculty and 
moved on campus in 1801. 

The statue remained in the College 
Yard for many years. It has now been 
placed indoors for protection against 
weathering and vandalism and has a 
permanent home in the Botetourt Gallery 
of Swem Library. The statue is one of 
the earliest examples of public statuary 
in North America. 

Busts of Washington and Jefferson are 
also   on   display   in   the   Great   Hall. 

The Blue Room in the Wren Building, 

which is part of the daily tour for visitors 
but is kept closed except for special 
meetings of the College, contains four 
18th century portraits of prominent 
figures in William and Mary's history. 
They include portraits of James Blair and 
his wife Sarah Harrison Blair and King 
William and Queen Mary for whom the 
College was named. 

In the lobby of Ewell Hall, adjacent to 
the Wren Building, is a collection of 
selected paintings from the Jean Outland 
Chrysler Collection on display. 

The Chrysler Collection, given in 
1964 to the College by Mrs. Chrysler, an 
alumna, has been enlarged by Mrs. 
Chrysler with significant additions in 
1967 and 1973. Emphasis of the 
collection, which includes drawings, 
oils, watercolors, sculpture and glass, is 
on American abstract expressionist paint- 
ing of the 50's and 60's. 

In the Virginia Room and Botetourt 
Gallery on the ground floor of Swem 
Library are Boiling and Randolph family 
portraits attributed to John Durand, 
Gustavus Hesselius, William James 
Hubard, John Hesselius and John 
Wollaston. 

A panoramic scene of the Battle of Dunkirk which hangs in the Wren Building is part of the College Art Collection. 
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OPERA IN PITTSBURGH 

Virginia Nichols '74 of New York, a 
mezzo-soprano, recently sang leading 
roles with the Pennsylvania Opera 
Festival in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania this 
summer. The festival is celebrating its 
26th year. 

Among her operatic roles at the 
festival were "Ulrica" in Verdi's The 
Masked Ball and "Gertrude" in Hum- 
perdinck's Hansel and Gretel. 

Ms. Nichols, who graduated with a 
Bachelor of Arts degree in sociology, 
received vocal instruction from Robin 
Roark, voice instructor at William and 
Mary, and sang in the chorus under Dr. 
Carl Fehr. While in college, she 
appeared with the Peninsula Civic Opera 
of Newport News, Virginia, in the role 
of "Mama Lucia" in the opera Cvelleria 
Rusticana by Mascagni. After grad- 
uation, Mrs. Nichols was accepted under 
scholarship in the Marjorie Lawrence 
Opera Workshop in Hot Springs, 
Arkansas. From there, she journeyed to 
New York where she presently studies 

Stuyvesant Opera of 310 E. 42nd St., 
New York, New York. 

ALUMNUS RECEIVES 
EDUCATION AWARD 

Charles E. Friend, a William and 
Mary alumnus (J.D. '69) and University 
of Richmond professor of law, was a 
recipient of the University of Richmond 
Distinguished   Educator    1975   award. 

The award, presented to five members 
of the University of Richmond faculty, 
was comprised of a certificate and 
$1,000. It was created last year by an 
initial matching grant of $150,000 given 
by the Cabell Foundation for "the 
purpose of attracting and retaining 
outstanding teachers and leaders in 
learning," according to UR President E. 
Bruce Heilman. 

An additional gift of $100,000 from 
the Fidelity Corporation and gifts from 
alumni and friends brought the award 
program fund to a total of $450,000. The 
annual earnings from this fund will 
support the awards program. 

Friend received his B.A. degree from 
George Washington University and his 
B.F.T. from the American Institute of 
Foreign Trade. He is the editor of the 
Virginia Bar Association Journal. 

GIFTS TO THE 
PASCHALL LIBRARY 

Books by or about alumni, or books 
about the College, are being solicited for 
inclusion in the Pat and Agnes Paschall 
Library in the Alumni House. Alumni 
who are willing to contribute such books 
are urged to send them to the Paschall 
Library, Box GO, Williamsburg, Vir- 
ginia 23185. 

The Chicago Chapter has given the 
Paschall Library the book Arts, Crafts, 
and Architecture in Early Illinois, by 
Betty I. Madden. Esther Aldige, '71, 
president of the chapter, visited the 
College recently to make the presen- 
tation. 

The Paschall Library also received 
books given by A. Drewry Jones, Class 
of 1913, in memory of his father, 
William Gustavus Jones, Class of 1876. 



Alumni Dedicate Renovated Home 
Cont. from cover 

A plaque of similar design also 
engraved on silver will recognize those 
persons and institutions making signifi- 
cant contributions in excess of $1,000 
towards the realization of this Alumni 
House. Vliet said that 114 individuals 
are recognized on the plaque, most of 
whom are alumni of William and Mary. 

Many will recall that Alumni House, 
known for years as Bright House, was a 
College apartment building from the late 
1940's until 1971. The last three deans 
of women—{Catherine Jeffers, Dorothea 
Wyatt and Birdena Donaldson-lived in 
the building. 

But even before those days, alumni 
remember well that the House on the 
knoll beside Cary Field was the Kappa 
Alpha Fraternity House from about 1925 
until the World War II years. 

One of the more interesting items of 
memorabilia now in the building is a 
picture of the House as it stood as the 
KA house in 1942 with a broadside 
describing the auction of the building by 
the fraternity on June 2, 1943. 

The broadside notes that the auctio- 
neer was Bob Matthews, '43, known as 
"Rubber Dog." (He was later attorney 
general of Kentucky, 1964-68.) The 
Auction proclaimed "entire household 
furnishings including articles unobtain- 
able   on   the   Present   Day   market." 

Many of the old rooms in the 
renovated building have been set aside 
through gifts and donations to the "New 
Era" fund to honor, and in one case 
memorialize, persons long associated 
with William and Mary. 

On the first floor—the formally 
furnished area in the 18th century 
manner--the entry foyer honors James S. 
Kelly, '51, long-time executive secretary 
of the Society, currently assistant to the 
president and national chairman of this 
year's 25th William and Mary Fund 
drive. The Kelly entry way was given by 
Aubrey Mason, '47. 

The main hallway on the first floor 
honors J. Wilfred Lambert, '27, who 
until his retirement in 1973 had been on 
the faculty of the College 42 years 
serving his last post as vice president for 
student affairs and professor of psycho- 
logy. The hallway was given the New 
York City area alumni. 

The library honors Agnes Winn 
Paschall, '31 and Davis Y. "Pat" 
Paschall, '32, the former "first lady" 
and President of William and Mary. The 
room was given by J. Edward Zollinger, 
'27. 

Roy Charles, '32, gave the room on 
the first floor as a memorial to Dr. J. A. 
C. Chandler, 1891, who was president of 
William and Mary from 1919 until his 
death in 1934. 

On the second floor the Society offices 
have been furnished by Art Bretnall, '34, 
W. L. Person, '24, the W. Brooks 
George, '32 family, the class of 1932, 
Raymond Mason '59 and the estate of 
Virginia Sen.  William H.  Minter, '11. 

Franklin P. Pulley III, '41, has given 
the room to honor Vernon M. Nunn, 
'25, the retired treasurer-auditor of the 
College. 

A basement tavern room, being 
developed as the "Sign of the Indian 
Princess,1' has been given by Arthur B. 
Hanson, '39 and Jane Harden Hanson, 
'42. 

Through the past three years a number 
of significant contributions of objet d'art 
and William and Mary memorabilia have 
been received by the Society of the 
Alumni for inclusion in Alumni House. 
Vliet noted that particular attention 
should be given an antique 1877 
Steinway piano given by the class of 
1939 and a silver tea and coffee service, 

The large first floor room (top) of the Alumni House is used for a variety of purposes including meetings, 
receptions, and conferences by the William and Mary family. The spacious first floor hallway (bottom) honors J. 
Wilfred Lambert, long-time teacher and administrator at William and Mary. 

with serving dishes and candlelabra 
given by the class of 1925 on the 
occasion this year of its 50th reunion. 

The Pat and Agnes Paschall Library 
contains books written by alumni or 
about alumni as well as a number of 
books on Virginia and colonial history. 
Vliet reports that books are being 
received weekly by alumni for inclusion 
in the library. In addition, the Society is 
binding past issues of the College 
catalogue beginning in the 1850s, the 
Flat Hat from the 1910's to the present, 
the student literary magazines, student 
handbooks, Alumni Gazette, Society 
board minutes and other College publi- 
cations. 

Alumni will notice the large portrait of 
Dr. J. A.C. Chandler over the fireplace in 
the Chandler Room. It was given by an 
alumnus and long-time friend and worker 
for the College who wishes to remain 
anonymous. 

Roy    Charles,    '32,    has    given    a 
beautiful game table, also located in the" 
Chandler Room. The table is inlaid with 

the College's Coat of Arms. 
A print of King William III, prepared 

within four years of the founding of the 
College, has been given by Wilford 
Kale '66 and Louise Lambert Kale and is 
hanging in the first floor main room. A 
montage of William and Mary "broad- 
side" items listing the virtues of both the 
King and Queen as well as the text of 
William's last speech to Parliament is in 
a frame dating from 1705. This 
interesting artifact, also in the main 
room, was purchased from funds 
provided by an anonymous alumni 
donor. 

Vliet explained that two booths from 
the old Colonial Restaurant and Corner 
Greeks will be located at a later day in 
the basement tavern room as it is further 
developed. 

Alumni House, in addition to pro- 
viding office and work space for the 
Society, is utilized for social occasions 
by alumni, College faculty and campus- 
wide interest groups, wedding receptions 
and meetings. 

The basement area will be completed 
in the near future and Vliet said that 
plans are already being developed for a 
patio to the rear of Alumni House 
adjacent to the dependency building. It 
will be built also from "New Era" 
campaign funds. 

Many alumni who have visited the 
House in the past many months since the 
final furnishing has been completed have 
noted happily that the main floor has 
been decorated in the Williamsburg 18th 
century style and provides an elegant 
setting for the more formal activity of the 
Society. 

The Board of Directors of the Society 
of the Alumni extends a cordial invitation 
to William and Mary Alumni to visit the 
House anytime they are in Williamsburg. 

"It is for all alumni,"' explained C. 
Randolph Davis, current society presi- 
dent. "It provides that one place on the 
campus where alumni can gather to 
recall the good times of the past and 
work together for the good times of the 
future." 



W&M Professor Studies 
Prison Behind Bars 

by Wilford Kale '66 

Larry Guenther has spent much of his time since 
1969 in prison, and this semester he has returned to 
William and Mary to teach sociology. 

But don't get the wrong idea. Guenther is not a 
criminal. He is an active criminologist and 
sociologist who has been concerned for more than 
seven years about the plight of the criminal in prison 
and the lifestyle of the prison guards. 

Since 1969, he has studied prison life in Georgia, 
Oklahoma and Indiana. The past academic year 
(1974-75), he was in Washington, D.C., conducting 
additional research on corrections officers and the 
culture of prison inmates. 

During his 10-month group study in the 
Washington Police Department, Dr. Guenther 
initially was concerned with the occupation culture 
of detectives. 

"No one has written on this and I wanted to learn 
about their beliefs, their strategies, the skills they 
develop and the basis of knowledge that they have to 
accumulate in dealing with the public, their 
supervisors and prosecutors," he said. 

A second interest in the study was "the 
phenomenon by which cases are dropped by the 
courts and what perspective detectives have on this 
and what practices they invoke to become a more 
effective investigator." 

Washington Police Chief Maufice J. Cullinane 
and Asst. Chief Burtell M. Jefferson gave full 
support to Guenther in the project which was 
conducted under a grant from the National Institute 
of    Law    Enforcement    and    Criminal    Justice. 

As a sociologist, Guenther began his first research 
project in 1969 at the Atlanta Federal Penitentiary, 
becoming involved in a specific study of 
corrections officers. 

' T had complete and full access to the staff and to 
inmates," he explained. Guenther was able to freely 
roam the prisons, talking with inmates not only in 
Atlanta but in other federal prisons in Oklahoma and 
Indiana as well. 

In an attempt to document that work involving the 
"internal   dynamics   of  prison   society   from   the 

perspective of the inmate culture and the staff 
culture," Guenther wrote a book, "The Society 
Dimensions of a Penitentiary" in 1972. 

He examined the status system of inmates, their 
economic transactions, sources of personal grati- 
fication. On the staff side, he studied the role 
dilemmas of corrections officers, conflicts in 
management and "ways they cope with the 
atmosphere of uncertainity" within the walls of 
prisons. 

As part of the Law Enforcement Assistance 
Administration grant requirement, Guenther will 
write a report on his Washington Police study. From 
that,   he   hopes   will   come   still   another   book. 

Although still in the area of law enforcement, his 
work last year with detectives was much different 
from his previous studies. Therefore, to better 
prepare himself to work with and understand 
detectives, he enrolled and graduated from the 
Washington Police Department's two-week homicide 

. school. 
With support from the department's top two men, 

Guenther still faced his biggest task: acceptance 
among the hundreds of detectives on the force of 
nearly 4,600 men. 

"Even though the project was authorized by the 
chief," Guenther explained. "I still had to sell 
myself everywhere I went. Even when I moved from 
one detective branch to another, I did a job of 
salesmanship." 

The William and Mary professor said that by their 
very nature, detectives "are generally acknowledged 
to be the most closed body of all law enforcement 
officers in a police department." 

"As a researcher I asked them to do things they 
wouldn't do for uniform officers on their force or 
even for another detective," Guenther said. "I asked 
them to take me along when they talked to an 
informer .... and they did it." 

Part of his work specifically was done in the 
homicide branch, which is the "elite" among most 
police units. Guenther said his research indicated 
that each detective has his own special talents and 
some are extraordinary when it comes to searching 
for   clues   at   a   crime   scene,   while   others   give 
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Larry Guenther 
"expert" testimony in courts on con games, 
firearms,    narcotics    distribution    or    toxicology. 

In addition to his intensive study of detectives, 
Guenther was interested in discovering why so many 
criminal cases in a large metropolitan area never 
reach the prosecution stage or are dropped by the 
courts. 

A major problem, he said, that keeps cases from 
getting to court is that people are unwilling to 
testify. "They get intimidated. They know the 
person who committed the sex offense, or they know 
the robber, but they will not testify in the case," 
Guenther said. 

Another reason is that people cannot make "sure 
identification of criminal suspects, especially in 
robbery cases," he said. There are rarely any 
fingerprints or weapons uncovered from a robbery 
and the only way a suspect can be apprehended is 
through identification. "Especially in street rob- 
beries, the identification of the robber is most 
difficult," he said. 

Sociology students this semester at William and 
Mary are getting an opportunity to hear directly from 
Guenther about his experience during last year's 
leave of absence because he is teaching a course in 
criminology, which allows him to utilize his 
experiences and study material gained during his 
work since 1969. 

ALUMNI CHAPTER ACTIVITY 
CHICAGO, ILLINOIS: While it's 

Homecoming Weekend in Williamsburg, 
Chicago area alumni will be celebrating 
their-own way in Illinois. The group has 
an exchange with the Northwestern 
alumni - W&M graduates living up north 
cheer for Northwestern football, while 
Virginia Northwesterners reciprocate by 
cneering for William and Mary. The 
Chapter has planned a trip to the 
Northwestern v. Indiana football game 
on Saturday, November 11, proceeded 
by a luncheon at the home of Mr. and 
Mrs. Paul Aldige, 511 Laurel Avenue, 
Willmette (within walking distance of 
the stadium). The cost is $9.50 per 
person, and includes ticket, lunch, and 
"spirits." The occasion is limited to 
twenty people, and reservations may be 
made through Mrs. Mary Helmantoller, 
247 East Chestnut Street, #2301, 
Chicago Illinois 60611 or by calling 
Esther Aldige, chapter president, at 
477-4410. 

NEW BRUNSWICK, NEW JER- 
SEY: The New York Chapter is 
sponsoring a bus trip (to Rutgers' 
Homecoming game against William and 
Mary) for New York alumni and a 
cocktail party afterward for New York 
and New Jersey graduates on October 18. 
Arrangements for bus transportation to 
and from the pick-up point at 400 East 
77th Street in Manhattan and to and from 
the party, as well as game tickets, may 
be    made   through   Robert   Andrialis, 

chapter president. He may be contacted 
at Standard and Poor's, 345 Hudson 
Street, New York. After the game, the 
cocktail party (complete with hot hors 
d'oeuvres) will be held at the Travelodge 
Motel, 1850 Easton Avenue, Somerset. 
There will be a $1.00 per person cover 
charge to defray the cost of the hors 
d'oeuvres, and a cash bar will be 
available. 

NORFOLK, VIRGINIA: Arrange- 
ments are being made for an alumni 
party after the Oyster Bowl game against 
VPI on November 1 - watch for a 
mailing   to   area   residents   for  details! 

ATLANTA, GEORGIA: Dr. Scott 
Donaldson of the English department 
will be the guest speaker at the 
November 6 meeting of the Georgia 
chapter. His topic is "Hemingway and 
the American Dream," and the meeting 
has been planned for 7:30 p.m. at the 
Oriental Gardens Restaurant, 842 North 
Highland Avenue, NE, Atlanta. The cost 
for dinner, which will feature six or 
seven Mandarin Chinese dishes, is $4.00 
per person, and reservations may be 
made through Mrs. Lynn Hecht Bradley, 
200 Franklin Road NE, Apt. R-3, 
Atlanta, Georgia 30342, before October 
31. 

NEW    HAVEN    CONNECTICUT: 
President Graves and his wife, Zoe, and 
Gordon Vliet, Executive Vice President 
of the Society of the Alumni, will be 
visiting New Haven alumni on November 

6. The President has promised to deliver 
brief remarks on William and Mary 
today at the meeting, which will be held 
at 6:00 p.m. at the New Haven Lawn 
Cl.ub, 193 Whitney Avenue. There will 
b"c no cover charge, and a cash bar will 
be. available. To make reservations, 
contact Bill and Barbara Brink at 10 
Maplecrest Lane, New Haven, Connec- 
ticut 06473. 

ROANOKE VIRGINIA: The Virgin- 
ia House Restaurant at 722 South Main 
Street, Lexington, will be the scene of a 
pre-game luncheon for the W&M v. 
VMI football . game November 8. 
Director of Athletics Ben Camevale has 
indicated that he will drop by to help 
raise Indian "spirit" at the party, which 
is scheduled to begin at 11:00 a.m. The 
cost is $2.50 per person, which covers 
sandwiches, snacks, and set-ups - alumni 
may "'brown-bag their own supply of 
"spirits." Reservations may be made 
through Marshall Gates, 3854 Hyde Park 
Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24018. 

HARTFORD,       CONNECTICUT: 
November 10 has been set for the first 
meeting of Hartford area alumni. A 
cocktail party will be held November 10 
at 8:00 p.m. at the University Club of 
Hartford, 30 Lewis Street. A $2.00 per 
person cover charge will defray the cost 
of the room, cheese, and crackers. A 
cash bar will be available. Gordon 
Vliet, Executive Vice President of the 
Society of the  Alumni,   will  travel  to 

Connecticut for the meeting, and all 
alumni interested in forming an active 
chapter in the area are urged to attend. 
For reservations or more information, 
contact Donald W. Goodrich, 518 Main 
Street,   Portland,   Connecticut,   06480. 

BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS: 
President Thomas Graves and his wife, 
Zoe, along with Gordon Vliet, Executive 
Vice President of the Society of the 
Alumni, will be attending a meeting of 
Boston area alumni November 11. Watch 
for a mailing to the area for further 
details. 

PROVIDENCE, RHODE ISLAND: 
Gordon Vliet will also be attending a 
meeting of the Providence area alumni 
November 12. The meeting will be held 
at 6:00 p.m. at the University Club, 219 
Benefit Street, Providence, and a cash 
bar will be available. Reservations may 
be made through Mary Ann Coffe, 3595 
Post Road, Apt. 517, Warwick Rhode 
Island, 02886. 

SPECIAL ANNOUNCEMENT: An 
Outstanding Alumni Chapter Award has 
been established to honor a deserving 
chapter each year. Chapters will be 
evaluated throughout the coming year, 
and the first winner of the award will be 
announced in the October 1976 issue of 
the Alumni Gazette. Guidelines for 
evaluation are those duties and functions 
of a chapter set forth in the Chapter 
Handbook - any chapter president who 
has not received his copy of the book 
should    contact    the    Alumni    Office. 



ORDER NOW 
William & Mary Chairs 

These popular chairs are available in several styles to help 
furnish homes or offices of William & Mary alumni. 

The   coat   of  arms  of the College is 
reproduced   on   a   bronze   medallion 
embedded in the back, with the name 
of the College and the date 1 693. 
Armchair, all ebony   ........ $89.00 
Armchair, cherry arms    $89.00 

The coat of arms of the College 
is   reproduced   in   gold  on  the 
back. 
Armchair, red cherry arms$65.00 
Straight chair $55.00 
Boston rocker-All Ebony  $65.00 

Cushion for Ad> 
2" deep latex 10am rubber 
covered with Naugahyde in 
William and Mary Green with 
black trim    $ 11.00 

The comfortable Boston rocker has the bronze medallion 
with the coat of arms, imbedded in the back. 
Boston rocker, all ebony $85.00 
Children' rocker, all ebony    $52.00 

All chairs picked up at the Alumni House are subject to a 
freight charge of $5.00 
All chairs to be shipped direct will be shipped freight 
collect. 
Chairs ordered should be allowed ten to twelve weeks for 
delivery,   except   rockers,   which   will   be   shipped   as 
manufacturing schedules stand. 

nf,m" ii 
The     Society    still    has    copies 

available of this hand finished pottery 
plate, suitable for wall hanging or flat 

iflHI decoration. It is finished in dark green 
and depicts the coat of arms. The cost 

.'.-■'' 

is $17.50 
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Cipher on Sale 
A handcrafted sterling silver W&M 

cipher is available as a necklace, pin 
and pierced earrings, from the society, 
for only $10. A cipher tie pin sells for 
$5.00 

Profits from the sale of these items, handcrafted by Mike Stousland '41, are 
donated to the College. Mike provides the silver, at his own expense. 

limited number of copies available 
AMERICAN EXCURSION 

Jack E. Morpurgo, '38 

$15.00 
This collectors volume, now out of print, recalls the authors 
first visit to America, his years at William and Mary, and his 
impressions  of the   United States. Morpurgo is the first 
British graduate of this century, has received the Alumni 
Medallion   and   an   Honorary   Degree,   and   is   currently 
authoring   the   HISTORY   OF   THE   COLLEGE,   to   be 
published in 1975. 

P »-H 

For those who wish a ready reminder of the pleasant days spent on 
the campus, there is now obtainable a striking watercolor painting of 
the Wren Building. The artist was Kenneth Harris, and the actual size of 
thepicture, unframed, is 22" x 14lA". Just the thing for the office, the 
den, or looking ahead, for Junior's room as an inspiration and a goal. 
Available from the Alumni Office, Box GO, Williamsburg, at $6.00, an 
attractive price for discerning alumni and art lovers. 

William & Mary Coat-of-Arms Needlepoint Kit   $20.00 
Includes 

Instruction Sheet, 
Clearly Marked 
Reference Lines 

Blueprint, Needle 
Tapestry Wool for 14" x 14" 

finished piece. 

17" x 18" CREWEL KIT of the COLLEGE COAT OF ARMS. Design is 
hand silkscreened on the finest Belgian linen, with imported English, 
wool, needle, complete instructions, $15.00. 

William and Mary Alumni 
Show the Colors . . . Great Gifts! 

Dark green or navy blue necktie with W&M Coat of Arms, $9.50 

Four-color blazer crest $15.00 
Handbag $18.00 
Set of blazer buttons $17.50 

Please send me 

-handbag 
blazer crests 

crest neckties 

 button sets 
Name   _ 
Address 
City   _ 
State   Zip 

Sales tax is included in the cost of each item. 
Order From The Alumni Office, Box GO,   Williamsburg, Va. 23185 

Make Checks Payable To Society of the Alumni 
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Little Lou~Small 
Package, Big Talent 

by Jim Rees '74 

Lou Biondi believes that William and Mary has a 
good football team. Despite the final scores, the 
game films, and the ever-discouraging press 
clippings, he is convinced that the Indians will win 
more than a couple of games in their '75 campaign. 

So far no one—including the coaches—has claimed 
that the current edition of the Indians is an especially 
good one. No one except Biondi, a spunky freshman 
from Pittsburgh who's managed to pin down a spot 
in the Indians' starting backfield and who seems 
destined for stardom. 

Biondi is a true-blue optimist. When it came time 
to go to college, the all-Pennsylvania tailback paid 
no attention to coaches who said he was too small to 
play major college football. He ignored offers from 
coaches who suggested he switch from offensive to 
defensive back. After all, being small has its 
advantages. You don't have as far to fall when 
tackled, and you can fit through the smallest holes in 
the opposition's defense. 

Coach Jim Root correctly predicted that if Biondi 
selected William and Mary, he'd have a chance to 
play despite the fact that he's 5 feet 5 inches tall and 
tips the scales at about 160 pounds. In recent years 
the most successful William and Mary runners-Billy 
Deery and Phi Mosser—have been slight but speedy, 
making the most of momentary openings in the 
defensive line. 

Biondi has already shown signs of being the 
central figure in Root's struggle to re-construct the 
Indians' offense, a task some pessimists compare to 
that of parting the Red Sea. A host of other 
freshmen, including quarterback Tommy Rosantz, 
wide receiver Joe Manderfield, tight end Ken Cloud 
and fullback Jeff Vanderbeek, have been seeing lots 
of action. If the Tribe can't build a winner this 
season, just wait until Biondi and Company come of 
age in '78. 

Biondi, however, guarantees it won't take that 
long, and insists that the "Indians will surprise a lot 
of   people    before    the    end    of   the    season." 

Although the Tribe could only negotiate a single 
touchdown in their first two games, Biondi was 
impressive, particularly for a rookie. As one 
commentator said, "he is built like a Volkswagen 
but runs like a Jaguar." After two games, Biondi 
has gained 93 yards in 35 carries, returned most of 
the opposition kick-offs and caught three passes, 
making him far and away the busiest freshman 
running    back    in   William   and    Mary   history. 

Modest almost to a fault, Lou. is careful to give 
most of the credit to the Indians' offensive line. 
"Anybody can run through holes," he explains. 
Biondi is easy to embarrass, a perfect target for the 
jibes of his teammates, and all-in-all the kind of 
charismatic force that instills confidence in a team 
that on paper has little to be confident about. As 
sports publicity director Bob Sheeran puts it, Biondi 
is not liked—"he's loved." 

Broad-shouldered, narrow-waisted and heavily 
muscled, Biondi looks like he's ready to audition for 
a health spa commercial. He never drinks, usually 
hits the sack early, and has an eight-by-ten glossy of 
his hometown sweetheart on his desk. 

Yet Biondi isn't one-hundred percent the typical 
All-American boy. His close-cropped hair and wide 
appealing smile merely disguise an unusual desire to 
be one of the Marx Brothers. "If I could look like 
anyone in the world, I'd look like Harpo Marx," he 
says. You'd swear it was a put-on if his room wasn't 
covered with pictures, posters and books about the 
immortal comedy quartet. 

The pint-sized halfback also admits that he "really 
goes for those beach movies and surfing." 
Pittsburgh isn't exactly the surfing capital of the 
east, and Lou's roommate Bobby Rash, an offensive 
lineman from Hampton, is quick to remind Lou that 
"he's   only   been   surfing   once   in   his   life." 

Lou Biondi 
So Lou does the next best thing-he listens to 

Beach Boy records, Bobby brags that the Beach 
Boys have cut 26 albums, and his roommate owns 
them all. "He knows every word of every song 
they've ever made." 

While the Marx Brothers and Beach Boys may be 
diversions for Lou Biondi, football is a religion. 
"I've been playing organized tackle football since I 
was eight," he said. "I like to play hard, and I like 
the hitting." 

Lou also likes to win, something he hasn't done 
since he arrived at William and Mary. But he claims 
the Indians have a solid team, a better team than 
North Carolina," the perennial ACC powerhouse 
that downed the Indians in their season opener. "We 
really outplayed them but made a lot of mental 
errors." 

What the team lacks in talent it makes up in what 
Lou calls "togetherness." He says "the team is 
really close. The upperclassmen are always there to 
help you out, and there's a real respect for the 
coaches." 

LUNCHEON ON 
THE LAWN 

AT THE ALUMNI HOUSE 

11:30AMTOKICKOFF 
(weather permitting) 

ALL HOME GAMES 

ALL ALUMNI AND BIG GREEN FANS ARE WELCOME 
Park your car early, beat the rush, have lunch, meet your friends, walk across the street to the game. 



Life at the College 
How It's Changed 

• • • 

T-D Photo by Masaaki Oluda 

Mr. and Mrs. Russell H. Eckles Discuss 1951 Students 
Daughter, 'Dee', Son, David, Enjoy the Old Yearbook 

W&M Admissions Questions 
—And The Answers— 

[EDITOR'S NOTE: Readers are invited to send in their questions on undergrad- 
uate admissions problems or admissions matters of general interest. They will be 
answered    in     this    column    by    Robert    P.     Hunt    Dean    of Admissions.] 

How  are undergraduate admissions decisions  made at William and Mary? 
We have eight members on our clerical staff and four professional staff mem- 

bers, all of whom process and review applications for admission. (For the Fall se- 
mester 1975 we processed and made decisions on 6,107 applicants including fresh- 
men and transfers, as well as former and unclassified students.) Once an individual 
application is completed, it is given to a member of the professional staff for a de- 
tailed review. On this first reading a tentative rating on a 1 to 5 scale (1 highest) is 
assigned which takes into consideration the individual's total educational back- 
ground. A rating of S is assigned to those individuals 
who have unusual talents or backgrounds which do 
not lend themselves to normal evaluations, e.g. 
foreign students. A second reading of the application 
is made by another staff member, and if the two 
ratings agree then this is the final rating which is 
assigned. If the two ratings do not agree, then the 
application is reviewed by a third and fourth person, Dean Hunt 
if necessary, until a consensus is reached. After we read all freshmen and transfer 
applications    in    this    manner,    we    are    ready    to    make    final    decisions. 

For purpose of decision making, members of the professional staff are assigned 
areas of responsibility. Associate Dean Rex Tillotson is responsible for freshmen 
applicants from Virginia. Juanita Wallace, Assistant Dean, is responsible for trans- 
fer applicants, and pristine Aulenbach, our new Assistant Dean (from Barnard 
College, replacing Harriet Reid this fall) will handle freshmen applicants from out 
of state. 

Using the staff ratings as a guide, and taking into consideration factors such as 
geographical areas, these individuals make decisions on a comparative basis and 
indicate that the applicant should either be admitted, placed on a waiting list, or re- 
jected. As Dean of Admissions, I review all decisions before letters are mailed. 

What is the role of the Admissions Policy Committee? 
This is a College-wide committee appointed by President Graves. Consisting of 

faculty members, students and administrators, this committee considers policy 
matters, but does not normally involve itself in the reviewing of individual appli- 
cations. However, we do have an Admission Review Committee consisting of 
three faculty members appointed from the Admissions Policy Committee, as well 
as the four members of the professional admissions staff. This review committee 
meets as a group to discuss and make decisions on special categories of applicants, 
such as alumni children. 

Should alumni write letters of recommendation? 
Yes, we welcome such letters and they are included in the applicant's file for 

review by members of the admissions staff. It is particularly helpful if alumni will 
encourage good candidates in their area to consider William and Mary in their edu- 
cational plans. We have been very fortunate in the last few years to have received 
a large number of applications from capable individuals. This has permitted us to 
enroll freshmen and transfer students with strong educational credentials. Although 
this demand has resulted in tough decisions for admissions staff and disappoint- 
ments for applicants, we feel it is important to continue to receive this type of in- 
terest from prospective students in order for William and Mary to remain strong. 
Alumni can make a very important contribution in this area. 

by Betty Pettinger 

A bright mind and a pair of blue jeans 
are nearly all a student needs for college 
these days. 

Parents who remember lugging trunks 
of cashmere sweaters and stuffed animals 
to college are in for a shock when they 
get ready to deposit their own youngsters 
on the steps of the high-rise dormitory. 

The difference in college today and a 
quarter of a century ago is particularly 
evident to the Russell H. Eckles family, 
two of whom are attending the College 
of William and Mary. Eckles and his 
wife were graduated from the same 
school in 1951. 

Parents Weekend 
Set for Oct. 24-26 

Parent's Weekend, scheduled for 
October 24-26, will highlight the theme 
"Salute to Parents - Then and Now." 

The three days of discussion, enter- 
tainment, and social activity will begin at 
2 p.m. Friday, Oct. 24, with a meeting 
of the Steering Committee of the 
Parents' Association. Registration is 
scheduled from 1 p.m. - 6 p.m. in Phi 
Beta Kappa Hall. 

Other events Friday are an "open 
door" visitation for parents with faculty 
and administration and a Gilbert and 
Sullivan opera in Phi Beta Kappa that 
evening. 

On Saturday there will be lectures by 
faculty members in the humanities, 
natural sciences, and social sciences, a 
panel discussion, which will include a 
parent for the first time, on "Bridging 
the Generation Gap," a buffet luncheon 
at which President Graves will speak, a 
football game with Furman, open 
houses,  and  a  dance  in  the evening. 

A continental breakfast in the Wren 
Courtyard will conclude the Weekend. 
Dr. and Mrs. George Healy will serve as 
hosts. Dr. Healy is academic vice-presi- 
dent of the College. . 

Letters of invitation have been sent to 
all parents of William and Mary 
students. 

Follow 
The Tribe 

Several radio stations around the state 
of Virginia are carrying the William and 
Mary football games this fall. They are 
WTAR in Norfolk, WRGM in Rich- 
mond, WLLL in Lynchburg, WMBG 
and WBCI-FM in Williamsburg. 

In the Washington D. C. area, the 
Nov. 1 game between Virginia Tech and 
William and Mary will be heard over 
WAVA (780 AM dial) and WAVA-FM 
(105.1) beginning at 1:15 p.m. 

Oct. 4        W&M-Citadel 7:05 

Oct. 11       W&M-Ohio U. 1:35 

Oct. 18 

Oct. 25 

Nov. 1 

Nov. 8 

Nov. 15 

Nov. 22 

W&M-Rutgers 1:05 

W&M-Furman 1:05 

W&M-VPI 1:35 

W&M-VMI 1:05 

W&M-Colgate 1:05 

W&M-Rich 1:05 

"When I was there a girl was required 
to wear a skirt or dress to class. And she 
had to wear shoes," said Mrs. Eckles. 

The uniform of that day for girls was a 
cashmere sweater, tweed skirt, loafers 
and a strand of pearls. For boys, it was 
white bucks, slacks, a sport coat. 

Now it's blue jeans, decorated T-shirts 
and bare feet for both. 

"I remember I used to buy quantities 
of suits and skirts each year. No one ever 
went to church without a hat. My 
daughter has never owned a hat," said 
Mrs. Eckles. 

Her daughter, Diana, whose nickname 
is Dee," is a senior this year. She's 
majoring in biology. 

She recommends as a wardrobe blue 
jeans, "some nice pants, maybe a dress 
or two." When she was a freshman, she 
did take a long dress, but found it "too 
dumpy" for the style of her school and 
bought another in Williamsburg. It's 
better to wait until you get to school to 
make major purchases, she concluded. 

The stuffed animals that filled girls' 
beds in yesterday's dormitories have 
given way to "husbands," big study 
pillows. 

In the older Eckleses' day, students 
equipped themselves with matching 
bedspreads and curtains in a heavy, 
patterned cotton fabric. Now the schools 
furnish the decoration of the rooms. 
Students still bring piles and boxes of 
personal knick-knacks. 

The student preparing to go to college 
25 years ago bought stacks of bed and 
bath linens and his mother painstakingly 
sewed nametags on them. Now at 
William and Mary the college provides a 
linen service for students who want it. 

In her day, no student kept cars on the 
campus, said Mrs. Eckles; now, almost 
every student, including her sophomore 
son, David, has a car. 

Now colleges treat all their students as 
adults and expect them to assume the 
responsibility of behaving in a mature 
fashion. 

All four members of the Eckles family 
joined a fraternity and this is one part of 
college life which appears t<j have come 
full circle. Fraternities went out of style 
in the "anti-Establishment" days of the 
1960s but now fraternity membership is 
on the upswing. 

The more serious student of today has 
demanded a less frivolous fraternity life. 
Hazing is out of style; fraternity 
government has changed to give under- 
graduates more voice in the fraternity; 
activities considered "irrelevant" have 
been eliminated and the emphasis has 
been placed on academics, individual 
development and philanthropy. 

Reprinted from the 
Richmond Times Dispatch 

HISTORY MAJORS 
The History Department would very 

much like to know where you are and 
what you have been doing. Take a few 
moments and write us a line or two. 
Have no fear that we will ask you for 
money. We just want to know what has 
become of all those people who suffered 
with us (and sometimes vice versa). 
Believe it or not, we often think of our 
former students and wonder if being a 
history major at William and Mary was a 
worthwhile experience. If it was, why 
not tell us so? If it was not, here is your 
chance for revenge. 

Letters should be addressed to Pro- 
fessor Thomas F. Sheppard, Chairman of 
the Department. 



At left, the Board meets in the historic Blue 
Room of the Wren Building. Above is R. 
Harvey Chappell Jr., '48, attorney from 
Richmond. 

Board Meets In Historic Blue Room 
William and Mary's 17-member Board of 

Visitors has met in a number of locations over 
the years. 

For several years prior to the 1970s, it held 
its meetings in the Campus Center and then in 
rented  facilities  in  local  hotels  and motels. 

In the last four years, however, its meetings 
have usually taken place in the Rare Book 
Room of the Swem Library—a large room 
whose walnut-panelled walls display some of 
the library's prized book specimens. 

Perhaps because it was the Bicentennial, or 
perhaps it was a touch of nostalgia, that led one 
Board member to wonder recently why the 
official governing board of the College was 
avoiding the Wren Building for its meetings. 
After all, the member reasoned, it was in this 
building that the business of the College was 
conducted from 1695 urttil, perhaps, even the 
present century. More specifically, the Blue 
Room was the setting for almost all of the 
deliberations of the Board, and the faculty, 200 
years ago. 

To satisfy this yearning, the September 
meeting of the Board was moved to the Blue 
Room—with its oval antique table, its candle- 

sticks, and its hard, high-back chairs. The 
Rector, R. Harvey Chappell, Jr., was assigned 
the chair in which President James Blair might 
have sat; it was a bit more omate and possibly 
more comfortable. 

No one present could say whether the actions 
of the Board at that meeting were unusually 
well-conceived, or debates were carried on with 
more reverence. 

But the ability of the Board to sit at that 
table, and in those chairs, for several hours was 
a testament to its stamina and unflagging 
interest in the College. 

Starting in the late 1960s, it seemed, the 
Board meetings began to become more and 
more complex. Members began taking more 
time, so that they could listen to student leaders 
and explore firsthand their concerns. Some 
Board members began visiting the campus 
between regular meetings, to talk with students 
and even to eat in the dining halls and stay 
overnight in dormitories. The Board began to 
work more closely with faculty groups, and to 
explore College policies more actively with 
various administrators. 

The two branch colleges began to mature, 

each with students, faculty, and administrators 
to be heard from. 

At one time, Board meetings began on Friday 
"afternoon and ended by Saturday noon, four 
times a year (five every other year). But this 
September, most Board members were on hand 
Thursday night for a committee meeting that 
lasted until 11:30 p.m., and they met from 8:30 
a.m. until 5:30 p.m. Friday. On Saturday, they 
met from 8:30 a.m. until 1 p.m. 

The quarterly meetings (a fifth one every 
other year) still exist. But starting last year, it 
became the practice - of the Board to have 
monthly meetings of the Executive Committee, 
starting in the spring and continuing through the 
summer, most of them just a few hours long. 
Many members of the Board who were not on 
the Executive Committee managed to attend, to 
add their expertise and strength. 

The members of the Board, all appointed by 
the Governor, serve without any compensation 
at all, save the rewards they find in serving 
William and Mary and the Commonwealth, and 
the rare opportunity to sit for hours in a hard 
chair in the Blue Room of America's oldest 
academic building. - RW 

President Graves addresses the Board. At left is Mrs. Victor Powell '70 (law), 
U.S. attorney from Annandale, Va. 

J. Bruce Bredin '36, 
Businessman and Philanthropist 

Wilmington, Del. 

Dr. Robert J. Faulconer '43 
Pathologist 

Norfolk, Va. 



William S. Hubard '46 
Vice President, Shenandoah Life 

Roanoke, Va. 

Dr. Garrett Dalton '25 
Retired Physician 

Roanoke, Va. 

T.C. Clarke '22, soft drink bottler and distributor, Norfolk, Va., and Mrs. 
George Falck 'SO, civic leader, McLean, Va. 

Dr. James E. Kilbourne (left), dentist, Petersburg, Va., and Frederick Deane Jr., Richmond 
bank board chairman. 

Anne Dobie Peebles '44 
Educational Leader 

Carson, Va. 

*** t 

*  « *  I, * /    *   M v    >   ' 

John R. L. Johnson Jr. '28 
Retired Hercules Corp. Executive 

Chadds Ford, Pa. 

Dr. George Sands '39 
NASA Scientist 

Williamsburg, Va. 

J. Edward ZoIIinger '27 
Retired IBM Executive 
Ft. Lauderdale, Fla. 

(Not shown are Willits H.  Bowditch, Newport News, Va., businessman, Mrs. Carter C. Chinnis, '46,   Alexandria, Va., civic 
leader, and John W. Hanes, foundation administrator. 
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/Bicentennial Feature 

James Innes - From 
Rowdy Behavior to Hero 

0^T'0^, Alma Mater 
of a 

Nation 

One of the lesser-known patriots of the 
Revolutionary War, who turned down President 
Washington's request to become U.S. Attorney 
General, chose expulsion from college in 1775 rather 
than give up leadership of a group of Williamsburg 
volunteer militia. 

The patriot was James Innes, who enrolled in 
1770 at William and Mary. Two years later, he 
became assistant usher in the college's Grammar 
School, while continuing as a student and later as a 
reader  of Jaw   in  George  Wythe's  local  office. 

Innes, who was a leading member of the F. H. C, 
the secret fraternity to which Thomas Jefferson had 
earlier belonged, had his first confrontation with the 
college faculty for engaging in rowdy behavior with 
his fraternity brothers. 

It has been suspected that the F. H. C. (Flat Hat 
Club) was in 1775 the nucleus of an effort among 
many college students to confront and hopefully 
publicly embarrass Loyalist faculty at William and 
Mary. At any rate, Innes was identified as the leader 
in several incidents which caused concern among 
some of the faculty. 

He and several friends filed a formal complaint on 

May 27, 1775 against college housekeeper Maria 
Digges which accused her of keeping "a sumptuous 
Table at the very time that the Provisions in the Hall 
were scarce and intolerable." She launched a 
vigorous self-defense and was acquitted of the 
charge when it was dismissed as frivolous and 
malicious. One of the signers of the Innes petition, 
James Monroe (later fifth president of the United 
States) admitted that he had failed to read the 
document before signing it. 

Innes was also in the process of organizing a 
Volunteer Company in Williamsburg that spring. On 
June 17, 1775, the Board of Visitors declared that 
"Mr. Innes' Military Engagements were not 
incompatible with his Office of Head-Usher of the 
Grammar School," in resolving a complaint brought 
to its attention. The Board's ruling overruled that of 
the  president,  the Rev.  John Camm,  a Loyalist. 

Mr. Camm ignored the Board's finding on August 
4, 1775, and the faculty found that "Mr. Innes is 
now absent from the College without Permission and 
has been almost constantly so ever since the last 
Visitation on Business (as is generally believed) 
which respects his military engagements." 

On August 7, the faculty resolved to dismiss Innes 

from the College for "repeatedly absenting himself 
from the College for days and weeks together 
without asking permission to be absent, behaving 
herein as if he had no superior in the Society to 
whom he thought himself accountable for his 
conduct." 

Thus, at the age of 21, Innes became a fulltime 
military leader. He served as lieutenant-colonel of 
the 15th Virginia Regiment and an aide to General 
Washington. He was elected Virginia's Commis- 
sioner of the Navy in 1779, and later as president of 
the Board of War in Virginia. He led regiments in 
many battles, including Trenton, Princeton, Bran- 
dywine, Germantown and Monmouth. A term in the 
Virginia General Assembly was interrupted when he 
led a local regiment to fight in the Battle of 
Yorktown, at Washington's request. 

Innes entered the practice of law in peacetime and 
in 1782 became a member of William and Mary's 
Board. His career included several terms in the 
Virginia General Assembly and as a member of the 
1788 Constitutional Convention. 

After serving as Virginia's Attorney General, and 
rejecting President Washington's offer to the Cabinet 
post, he moved to Philadelphia, where he died in 
1798 and was buried near the grave of Benjamin 
Franklin. 

Innes' reluctance to move into national leadership 
circles, as did so many other William and Mary 
alumni, was never clearly understood. Historians 
have felt he was more comfortable in Virginia 
politics,    where    he    could   be    his   own    man. 

Alumni Designer Stresses Quality 
by Barbara Ball 

Allan Denny Ivie III '54 is a 
soft-spoken Richmond businessman who 
is well established in the haut monde of 
his profession - interior design. 

His studio and workshop at 110 E. 
Cary Street is part of the magnificently 
revitalized   heart   of   old   Richmond. 

Stairs of gracefully turned wrought 
iron curve up to a balcony at the front 
door a half floor above the brick 
sidewalk. The old world atmosphere 
created by the facade is continued in 
semi-circular balconies across the win- 
dows on the second floor. 

Inside, different styles of fine furniture 
and accessories mix easily in the heavily 
carpeted showrooms. The silk sheen of 
old polished wood is reflected in the 
mirror   brightness   of  modern   metals. 

It is not surprisng that his clients 
include the Rockefellers, governors of 
Virginia and Florida, Liberty Hall 
Restoration in Frankfort, Kentucky, 
Stratford Hall, Wilton Scotch Town and 
several generations of Virginia families. 

Ivie started toward his career with a 
B.A. in fine arts from William and 
Mary, class of 1954. 

With no attempt at imitation, Ivie 
espouses in his business the philosophy 
of his Alma Mater. 

President Thomas A. Graves, Jr., with 
no attempt at elitism, has said that the 
College should seek to do well those 
things it does best - it cannot be all 
things to all people. 

With no intent to sound snobbish, Ivie 
explains that his company has a special 
place within the profession. "We are not 
competitive with most design firms in 
the area. We'll probably cost you more - 
quality workmanship is costly." 

"We are not going to suit everyone 
just as William and Mary isn't going to 
suit every student who wants to go to 
College. There is a design firm for every 
taste and pocketbook - you pick your 
designer to fit your lifestyle and your 
resources," said Ivie. 

The firm of J. Frank Jones/Allan 
Denny Ivie Associates, Inc., is the 
merger of two companies. Jones estab- 
lished his business in Richmond 50 years 
ago and was located at the corner of 4th 
and Grace Streets where the Bank of 
Virginia now stands. He moved his 
business   to   110   E.   Cary   in   1930. 

Jones was one of the first businessmen 

to move into the Cary Street area which 
had once been a fashionable residential 
section of Richmond but had declined as 
the city moved westward. 

Jones was highly respected in his field 
and worked very closely with Colonial 
Williamsburg in the formative years of 
the restoration. The tie with Williams- 
burg was continued by Ivie through his 
associate and consultant, James L. 
Cogar, former curator for Colonial 
Williamsburg, now retired director of 
Shakertown Museum, Pleasant Hill, Ky. 

Jone's daughter, Mrs. Virginia Jones 
Newbold, took over the business from 
her father in the 50's and in 1972 went 
into partnership with Ivie. Ivie became 
president of the company following her 
death in December, 1972. 

Ivie set up his own studio across the 
street from Jones in 1967, across the 
street from another established Rich- 
mond firm, Dietz Press. Ivie was 
director of the Interior Design Studio at 
Miller and Rhoads department store for 
several years before going into business 
for himself. He is a native of Eden, N.C. 

Reviewing his credentials reminded 
Ivie of some advice he would like to pass 
along to fine arts undergraduates today. 
Those going into the interior design 
field, he advises, should get some 
business training along the way. 

"You can be very talented by if you 
don't have any business sense you are 
sunk ... the exposure is essential," he 
asserts. 

The scope of Ivie's work depends on 
whether his client is a foundation 
working on a historic restoration, the 
owner of a large condominium in 
Florida, the Governor's Jady, or a senior 
citizen moving into a retirement home. 

Recently Ivie designed many of the 
public areas in the new Westminster- 
Canterbury House jn Richmond, a 
retirement complex built jointly by the 
Presbyterian Synod of the Virginias and 
the Episcopal Diocese of Virginia. 
Governed by three prime considerations- 
Federal fire regulations, budget and 
maintenance-Ivie designed rooms that 
reflect a youthful, invigorating atmos- 
phere through the use of bright cheerful 
colors combined with a fine collection of 
antiques from the former Protestant 
Episcopal Home in Richmond. 

The trade magazine "Interiors" in 
January devoted a double page of color 
plates and several pages of a copy to a 

complimentary review of Ivie's work in 
various rooms of the recently refurb- 
lished Governor's mansion in Richmond. 

Most of Ivie's clients know what they 
want when they come to him. He works 
with them to achieve their expectations, 
sifting through furnishings and access- 
ories already in hand, adding or restyling 
as needed. There is no wholesale moving 
out of the old and moving in of the new 
explained Ivie. Some clients want a 
room or several completely redesigned, 
another may want to begin with a 
particular piece of drapery that will be 
part of a larger scheme later on. 
Reupholstery work and draperies are 
done in the workshops behind the 
showrooms. 

The temptation to ask Ivie about the 
latest in home furnishings or the 
influence of the Bicentennial quickly 
fades as he talks. Ivie designs are 
individualized to each client with no 
thought to the comings and goings of 
popular trends. There are several mirrors 
in the Cary Street showrooms which 
might be pegged as part of the Chinese 
revival in fashion today. Ivie quickly 
interjects a footnote of history - the 
Chinese influence in furnishings has 
been around for several hundreds of 
years. Pastels he predicts will be 
championed as "big" in a trend toward 
use of light colors. Ivie doesn't intend to 
change his use of color to fit the trend. 
He'll continue to use pastels and darker 
colors, he says, when and where they are 
appropriate. 

Ivie uses antiques liberally in his work 
and is aware of the diminishing supply. 
"You know there was just so much that 
was made during the 18th century and 
just so much of that has survived today. 
Better pieces are becoming prohibitive in 
price to almost everyone with the 
exception of museums or serious 
collectors. 

A lot of people today, he said, are 
buying things that are being misrepre- 
sented as antiques when they really are 
not in the truse sense - made before 
1830. 

Ivie and his wife Shirley, also a 
designer but not active in the field, are 
currently on a "busman's holiday" 
redesigning at their house which is being 
remodelled. 

"It is much more difficult to do for 
yourself than for other people," said Ivie 
"I'm thinking of'calling in a designer." 

Endowment Plans 
Move Forward 

Planning for a proposed effort to 
increase William and Mary's endow- 
ments continued to move forward during 
the summer and early fall. 

The Board of Visitors reviewed the 
status of planning at its September 19-20 
meeting, and agreed that it should 
continue along the direction recommend- 
ed by counsel and the Office of College 
Development. The planning is expected 
to continue at least until next January. 

The Board inaugurated the planning at 
its May meeting. The Society of the 
Alumni's Board of Directors voted its 
support for the planning, at its annual 
June meeting. 

William and Mary's endowments have 
a market value of $9,451,194. Endow- 
ment and other investment income for 
1974-75 was $623,465, most of it 
restricted as to use. 
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Homecoming Schedule 
DAY TIME 

Thurs. 3:30 pm 
Oct. 9 

6:00 pm 

7:00 pm 

Fri. 
Oct. 10 8:30 am 

EVENT 

Order of the  White Jacket 
Board of Directors meeting 

Order  of the  White Jacket 
Cocktail Reception 

3rd   Annual   Order   of   the 
White Jacket Dinner 
Meeting 

PLACE 

Alumni House 

Campus    Center    Ballroom 

Campus    Center    Ballroom 

9:00 am 

! 1:00 am 

3:00 pm 

Golf Tournament (for alumni      Golden   Horseshoe   Course 
and spouses) 

Registration and Ticket Alumni   House 
Pick-up until 5 pm. 
(Coffee and Doughnuts) 

Campus Re-Orientation and     Alumni   House 
Bus     Tour   of   the    New 
Campus 

Dedication       of       Rogers      Barksdale Field 
Chemistry Building and 
Barksdale Athletic Field 

Soccer Match - Alumni vs.      James Blair Terrace 
Varsity 

Sunken Gardens 

Williamsburg Lodge 

President's House 

Alumni House 

Front of Law School 

Duke   of Gloucester  Street 

Ewell Hall 

Eastern State Hospital 
Course 

Alumni House 

Campus    Center    Ballroom 

Alumni   House   Side   Lawn 

5:00 pm Sunset    Parade    -    Queens 
Guard and Colonial Militia 

6:15 pm Class Cocktail Parties 
(Cash Bar) 

7:30 pm Alumni    Banquet    (Prepaid 
reservations only) 

Sat. 
Oct. 11 8:00 am President's   Reception   and 

Continental Breakfast 
9:00 am Registration and Ticket 

Pick-up until 2 pm 
(Coffee and Doughnuts) 

9:00 am £ Law School Registration 
until 11:30 
(Coffee and Doughnuts) 

10:00 am Homecoming Parade 

10:30 am Alumni Band Practice 

11:00 am        Cross Country Meet 
W&M   Varsity   v.    U.    of 
Richmond 

111:30 am        Dedication   of  the   Alumni 
House 

12:00 noon     Law School Luncheon 
Buffet   and   short   business 
Meeting 

12:00 noon 
see schedule below: 

"12:00 '25; 12:10 '30; 
12:20 '35; 12:30 '40 
12:40 '45; 12:50 '50; 
1:00 '55; 1:10 '60 
1:20 '65; 1:30 '70 

12:15 pm        Luncheon-on-the-Lawn 

2:00 pm        Football Game 
W&M   v.   Ohio   University 

post game       "Fifth Quarter" Social 
Hour for all alumni 

post game       Law  School Cocktail  Party 
7:45 pm        Alumni Dinner (pre-paid 

reservations only) 
9:00 pm        Alumni Dance (BYOL- 

K until 1:00 am) 

Alumni House (Blow Gym 
in case of rain) 

Cary Field 
Hospitality House 

Campus    Center    Ballroom 
Williamsburg Lodge 

Williamsburg Lodge 
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THE SOCIETY OF THE ALUMNI 
PRESENTS 

ALUMNI TRAVEL TOURS 

(For members & their immediate families) 

I        t 

EGYPT 
Jan. 14-21 $599.00 

BERMUDA 
March 8-12       $229.00 

VIENNA 
April 27-May 5       $482.00 

DUBROUNIK 
& ROME 

May 9-18       $879.00 

LONDON 
Aug. 9-11       $367.00 

All   prices   subject   to   fuel   surcharges  and 
possible   dollar   fluctuations. 

DULLES DEPARTURES! 

For further information and/or reservation 
coupon, contact: Society of the Alumni, 
P.O. Box CO., Williamsburg, Va. 23185 
PHONE: (804) 229-7545 

Happy Birthday Mama 
The girls in Kappa Alpha Theta knew 

her as "Mama String" during the 12 
years she served as Housemother, until 
her retirement in 1955. Mama (Mrs. 
George F. Stringfellow) recently cele- 
brated her 95th birthday, and on a visit 
to William and Mary she appeared as 
spry and warm-spirited as ever. Among 
the cards of congratulations was one 
from President and Mrs. Ford. Mrs. 
Stringfellow now lives with her daugh- 
ter in Wakefield, Virginia. Happy 
Birthday from the Gazette and all 
Alumni,   Mama.    We   all   love   you. 

Freshest AJt/ice. 
17 

Walter Lee McCormick of Redlands, Calif., 
writes "All goes well. 12 grandchildren, 4 girls 
and 8 boys." 

21 
Inger Scheie Vaughn of Sacramento, Calif., has 

retired (last year) after 40 years of teaching. She is 
still active in youth activities and other 
organizations. 

Last June the Reverend Morris W. Derr, D.D. 
of Allentown, Pa., celebrated the golden anniver- 
sary of his ordination into the ministry. During his 
retirement he is the honorary Associate of the 
Church of the Mediator. He served as a missionary 
in seven states and retired in 1966. 

^^   „     Mrs. J. Stuart White 
J ^       (L. Helen Smith) 

£J _ J       140 Towne Square Drive 
Newport News, Va. 23607 

My deep and grateful appreciation to the 
Alumni Society for honoring me with the title of 
"Class Reporter". It is a pleasure and privilege to 
serve as your reporter, and it has been such fun 
receiving your letters. Thanks for your many little 
personal remarks. They have taken root deep 
within   my   memories   and   there   shall   remain. 

Yes, it was great celebrating together our 
Fiftieth Class Reunion! A tear for those who could 
not be with us — a million thanks for those who 
could! 

Dot and Red Campbell, of whom we are so 
very proud, write that they attended the graduation 
from high school of one of their grandsons in 
Plainfield, N.J., and also attended a reunion of the 
"Campbell Clan" from the Philadelphia area. On 

Atigst 30th they attended a 40th wedding 
anniversary of friends in Winston-Salem and from 
there to Myrtle Beach, S.C., for a few weeks. 

From Anita Rucker Cottrell I learned that she 
had spent the summer in Maine and upon returning 
to their home in Carolina found weeds and weeds 
in their garden - but - in her own words she added - 
"The same hot, damp weather that makes the 
weeds grow also makes the tomatoes and figs fat 
and juicy. I'd rather look at the Maine scenery but 
I'd rather eat the Carolina produce". Lucky gal — 
the gorgeous scenery  -  and still the produce!! 

Can you imagine enjoying fireplace heat while 
some of us were sweltering in the high nineties this 
summer? Well, that is exactly what Vernon and 
Uz Nunn did when they visited their daughter and 
grandchildren in Michigan! They also visited in 
Pennsylvania and New York. 

Marjorie Bridle Shook writes that since our 
reunion they have "almost" built and "almost" 
moved into a new smaller home — but where oh 
where does the accumulation of years go now! Yes, 
Marjorie, that is the cry of many of us "oldsters" 
today. She adds that she plans to "recuperate" at 
Homecoming, but from the schedule Marjorie, 
you'd better recuperate and then come to 
Homecoming prepared for a gala time. 

Ruth Wynn Lee who makes Florida her home 
nine months of the year came back to Old Virginia 
in time for our class reunion and she visited her 
sister and daughter in Richmond as well as her 
daughter in Greensboro, N.C. She and her sister 
will be our house guests in September and we plan 
to live it up. From our home she goes to New York 
and from there will return to Florida. No grass 
grows under that gal's feet! 

Virginia Waymouth Chappelle and two friends 
spent ten days in North Conway, N.H., with a 
friend who has a summer home there. In August, 
she, her daughter and one granddaughter took off 
for Bedford Springs, Pa., for a week. While there 
she celebrated her birthday. You guess!!! Knowing 



12 

Virginia she didn't miss a trick. I might add that 
Virginia and I have corresponded quite frequently 
this summer and she has sent me some excellent 
recipes. If you want something exotic, just write 
her. 

While Mary Gilliam Hughes did write of some 
sadness, she also closed in her usual happy mood. 
It is interesting to note her enthusiasm for our Alma 
Mater and several alumni not of our class. Mary's 
step-granddaughter's father-in-law was killed in an 
auto accident. His wife was Adele Coleman who 
graduated in the thirties and his daughter, Anne 
Johnston is a graduate of the Class of '71. We 
extend   our   deepest   sympathy   to   the   family. 

Also, the husband of Sallie Shumate Legard, 
'26, was in a freak accident in July and although he 
has    partially    recovered    is    still    not    well. 

Mary has been busy trying to arouse enthusiasm 
amongst William and Mary grads for Home- 
coming. Great! That is something all of us should 
be doing. 

By the way, have you sent in your reservations 
for Act II - Class of '25 Reunion? If not, get busy 
and don't forget tb order those football tickets. You 
know we have our own special reserved area! We 
can thank Art Winder for that. Isn't he just the 
greatest!! 

Norman Neblett has been doing some deep sea 
fishing this summer. He says, "I am afraid in the 
near future there will be only two classes - the rich 
and the poor. I don't know which way to go. In 
1976 I am going to take it easy. Let come what 
may, I can survive". With that spirit, Neblett, we 
have no fear of survival — but do plan while you 
are relaxing to give W&M a hand! 

Swanson and Jessie Smith have visited their 
daughter twice this summer. He says that Harriett 
is coming for her 25th Class Reunion in October 
and he and Jessie plan to be there also. They 
attended the William and Mary Alumni Chapter 
meeting in Roanoke in July, honoring those from 
that    area    who    are    entering    the    College. 

Eddie and Elizabeth Islin have visited their 
daughter in Burlington. Eddie played golf at "Mid 
Pines". He and Charlie Pollard attended the Theta 
Delta Chi Convention in Toronto in early 
September. He closed with, "See you at the 
important  luncheon   on  the   10th  of October". 

Garrett Dalton attended Commencement at the 
Medical College of Virginia as well as their 
scientific programs. On July 3d and 4th, he 
attended Ted's Naturalization Ceremonies for the 
New Citizens which is held annually at Monticello. 
He attended the W&M vs. University of N.C., 
game on September 6. He will attend his Board of 
Visitors meeting at the College on September 
17-19,    and    be    with    us    for    Homecoming. 

Elizabeth Walmsley writes that she has had her 
reservations for Homecoming at the Williamsburg 
Lodge for almost a year. Now, that's what I call 
vision and good ole College spirit! 

Marion Butter Reynolds, you are Mrs. Chamber 
of Commerce of St. Pete, Fla! She writes - "We 
haven't been doing much of anything except the 
usual fun and games, also feeling sorry for those 
people in the North and West who have been 
suffering in the horrible heat waves. Whoever 
heard of St. Petersburg having much over ninety 
and those afternoon cooling showers embroidered 
with thunder and lightning just make this the prime 
place to be". 

She adds, "We are looking forward to a 
two-week Caribbean Cruise on the Norwegian 
American Cruiser Ship Sagafjord sailing from 
Everglades on October 25. Also, she anticipates a 
visit from their younger daughter and family over 
Christmas. Have fun, Mac, and let me hear about 
your cruise when you return. 

Suzanne Garrett Montague writes that she and 
Monty have spent a lazy summer at their farm in 
Yorktown swimming, fishing and harvesting their 
garden and now are looking forward to being with 
all of us at Homecoming. We look forward to 
being with you and Monty, Suzanne. 

Betty Lou Westbrook, niece of Wilson E. 
Westbrook, writes that he died on July 10th. She 
adds "He was very disappointed that he had not 
been able to attend the class reunions in recent 
years, but he often mentioned the College and his 
former classmates". Betty Lou, we thank you for 
your letter and on behalf of the Class of '25, I 
extend to you our deepest sympathy and our 
prayers.   We   shall   always   miss   your   uncle. 

Frances Sanders Ennis writes that Ruth Wynn 
Lee visited her and her husband, John, in White 
Stone, Va., this summer. Erances is always busy 
tripping to parties. Her husband is busy politicing. 
We are pulling for John, Frances. He is a great guy 
and we wish him success! 

Rose Vipond writes that she visited her brother 
and family in Berea, Ohio. She next visited her 
oldest brother in Silver Spring, Md. In June she 
spent a few days in North Carolina attending the 
Women's . Summer Conference of the United 
Church   of   Christ   held   at   Catawba   College. 

And what about Helen and Stuart? Our children 
and grandchildren have visited us as have several 
friends. The biggest event was moving into a towne 
house facing the James River. How privileged we 
feel to once again be able to witness those gorgeous 
"sunsets on the James"-and those romantic 
moonlight nights! Now we are setting our sights on 
the VMI-Virginia game (my husband is a VMI 
grad) and Homecoming at our dear ole Alma 
Mater! 

Please continue sending me news and have a 
happy, happy autumn! 

29 Macon C. Sammons 
Box 206 
Shawsville, Va. 24162 

We hope to see many of our classmates during 
Homecoming weekend, October 10 - 11. As usual, 
a fine program is planned. 

Lois Wilson Taze, Green Valley, Ariz., had a 
fine trip in early spring with her husband Ed to Port 
Allegre, Brazil, where he was sent for two months 
by   the   International   Executive   Service   Corps. 

Charles P. Scott, Arlington retired June 1970 
from Arlington County Schools. He taught 
chemistry at Wakefield High School from its 
opening in 1953 until retirement. He taught all 
during his career in this area--10!6 years at Falls 
Church High School and 31 years at Arlington. He 
has a small farm near Winchester where he spends 
much of his time. He had a pleasant reunion 
recently with Katherine and Dick Mann and Joe 
and Eleanor James at Winchester. 

We had a pleasant visit with Lucille and 
Armstrong Smith at their home in Farmville 
recently. They hope to be back for Homecoming. 

marshal of the Memorial Day Parade which was 
most successful. 

T. Edward Temple of Richmond, Va., was 
appointed in June as President of Virginia 
Commonwealth University. 

33 
Mrs. T. Leonard George 
(Betty Chambers) 
5708 West Franklin Street 
Richmond, Va. 23226 

Hi, everyone, I hope all of you have had a good 
summer. 

Please begin this year by sending me news of 
you and your families. A card would be fine. Don't 
forget. 

Did you know that Thomas H. Ayersof Blue 
Acres, Pinehurst, N.C. 28374, served his last 
assignment with the U.S. Federal Government as 
Director of Safety Hq. U.S. Army, Heidelberg, 
Germany before his retirement? He was there for 
ten years. What a beautiful place to work! Tommy, 
did you have time to see Europe while you were 
there? 

I was delighted to read that Mary Virginia Rigg 
Fisher is the W. and M. Fund State Chairman for 
Nevada. Good luck, Mary Virginia. 

Now for a little nostalgia and personal news. 
Remember your sophomore year when you went 
back to school as an upperclassman and greeted old 
friends as you got settled? Indirectly, my husband 
and I were there this Labor Day Weekend as our 
granddaughter who goes to William and Mary lives 
in Florida so we had to bring down the things that 
she had stored here in Richmond as she had flown 
home in May. We joined her mother, father and 
her brother in helping her get settled. (Always on 
the third floor, isn't it?) How different it is today! 
Due to a shortage of campus accomodations she 
was assigned to share an apartment off Jamestown 
Road. They cook, do their laundry, study, sleep, 
and live in close quarters in their home away from 
home. They knew each other, and seemed happy 
and congenial, so maybe they are learning more 
about living together in harmony than we ever did 
with only one roommate. They seem willing to 
settle domestic problems that arise with discussion 
and compromise in a mature way. And I know they 
will have fun together. 

Don't forget that Homecoming is early this year. 
Try to get back, and take a look at the beautiful 
Alumni House if you haven't seen it. It's lovely. 
You will be very proud of it, and the people in it 
who so ably serve us all. They, too, would like to 
see you. 

Please   send   me   some   news.   I've  run   dry. 

35 
Mrs. J. Paul Kent 
(Eleanor A. Martin) 
616 Campbell Avenue 
AltaVista, Va. 24517 

37 
A Class Reporter is needed for the Class of 

1937. Will anyone interested please contact the 
Alumni Office. 

Winnie Nelson Fisher of Woodside, Calif., 
writes that their youngest daughter, Kathy, 
graduated from the University of the Pacific, 
Stockton, Calif.; last June and now works for 
Bechtel Corp., in San Francisco. The next 
youngest daughter, Anne Randolph (Randy) 
married David Caldwell of Oregon City, Ore., in 
'November. Both are now in Italy where they met. 

Lt. Col. Shale L. Tulin of East Norwalk, Conn., 
was appointed in May as Vice Chairman of the 
Norwalk Veterans Memorial Committee and grand 

39 Frances L. Grodecoeur 
810 Howard Street 
Monogahela, Pa. 15063 

Our '39 Fun Time Committee is alive, well, and 
going strong for our upcoming 36th reunion. Why 
a 36th reunion? Why not - when it's the Class of 
'39 getting together. 

Congratulations to Marjorie Bowman Fowler 
who was awarded an MEd from Rollins in the 
summer of 1974. She has switched to Specific 
Learning Ability while her husband continues to 
teach remedial reading. They live in Brooksville, 
Fla. 

Another classmate in the Sunshine State is Jean 
Warren    Stewart    who    is    living    in    Largo. 

From Somerset, England, Mildred Mode 
Owen-Hughes writes about the exciting trip she 
and her husband enjoyed last year. With Mrs. Betty 
Clay (daughter of Baden Powell), heading the tour, 
"In the footsteps of Baden Powell", they travelled 
in South Africa and Kenya, receiving a warm 
welcome from Scouts and Guides and learning a 
great deal about Powell's early days as a soldier 
which led to his founding the Scout Movement. 

C. Samuel Cockrell and his family are deep into 
education. He is Assistant Superintendent of 
School in Suffolk. Sam and his wife, Leah, and 
three daughters are teachers. Daughter #4 is still in 
high school and was planning to tour Italy during 
Easter vacation. 

Another classmate in the field of education is 
Fred M. Felmer, Jr. who isprincipal.of the Board 
Acres Elementary School in Montgomery County, 
Md. Before taking on this post in 1971, he had 
been with another elementary school and prior to 
that, a Supervisor of Music in Winchester, Mass. 

Minor Wine Thomas, Jr., of Cooperstown, 
N.Y., has been named Director and Chief Curator 
of the New York State Historical Association, the 
Fenimore House, Farmer's Museum, and the 
Carriage & Harness Museum. 

Her classmates may be interested to leam 
tu:bugh information received at the Alumni Office 
that Fran Grodecoeur is listed in the latest edition 
of the Marguis' publication of WHO'S WHO IN 
AMERICAN WOMEN. Congratulations! 

45 Mrs. T. Cato Tillar 
(Ruth Weimer) 
703 Peachtree Street 
Emporia, Va. 23847 

Mary Simon Blevins writes from Princeton, W. 
Va., that she received her Master of Science degree 
in Secondary Administration in August '74 at 
Radford College and was initiated into Phi Kappa 
Phi honorary. Daughter, Barbara, is a '74 graduate 
of Fairmont State College and a son attends VPI. 
The Blevins have a married daughter who lives in 
Hawaii. Mary and son, Robert, had a wonderful 
two weeks visit there and Mary had the opportunity 
to become acquainted with her grandson, who is 
now a year old. 

Ricky Struminger Wise lives in Houston and 
reports that her two sons are both married and live 
in Houston. Daughter, Helaine, is a junior at the U. 
of Texas. Robert, a stockbroker, is a graduate of 
the U. of Texas, and son, Mark, a graduate of 
George Washington U., received his law degree 
from the U. of Texas. 

Our congratulations to Marvin Bass, as a recent 
news article entitled "Marvin Bass Given Top 
Birmingham Job" states, "Marvin Bass, a 
veritable household word in Southern Conference 
and Atlantic Coast Conference football circles for 
35 years, has been named head coach of the new 
Birmingham Vulcans." The article continues, 
"Bass, who was an All-Southern Conference 
selection as a William and Mary guard in 1942, 
coached the Indians in 1951, ... a coach for 33 
years, he has worked in the National Football 
League at Washington and Buffalo and in Canada 
at Calgary and Montreal. Besides his headcoaching 
stint at his Alma Mater, he also guided South 
Carolina and was an assistant at Georgia Tech and 
Richmond, serving the latter for the year prior to 
his  appearance in the World Football League." 

Two recent weddings concerned William and 
Mary alumni. One took place in Emporia in May at 
which time Lane Pruett '72 and Tom Jacobsen 
were married. The Chi Omega's were well 
represented through the bride and four of her 
attendants. The bridemaids, also from the class of 
'72, were Susan Jean McGowan, Cheryl Ann 
Menke, Barbara Robertson, and Mrs. Michael 
Bixiones. 

Marion Lang Van Dam wrote concerning their 
special trip to Williamsburg in Sept., to attend their 
oldest son's wedding. Thomas, a graduate of The 
Law School and Randy Pearson '70, the daughter 
of Natalie Nichols Pearson '42 were married in the 
Wren Chapel. Randy, a Kappa, is a stewardess 
with Pan Am. The Pearsons live in Palo Alto, 
Calif. The Van Dam's son, Dave, is a sophomore 
at the College. 

Jean Clark Ford and Virgil '43 also returned to 
Williamsburg in June for a very special occasion. 
At that time the College of William and Mary 
received the published manuscripts of all of Vigil's 

...For The Bicentennial 

John A. Mapp, dean of the Evening College and 
Summer Sessions at Virginia Commonwealth 
University, gave the graduation address at summer 
Commencement exercises. 

Ann Northington Westtow retired June 1975 
from Richmond City School System after 
thirty-eight years of teaching. She has remained 
busy this year also as Supreme Prelate of 
International Order of the Amannet. 

Cathy W. Clarke of Richmond has been named 
assistant staff employment manager for Reynolds 
Metals Company.  She joined this firm in 1970. 

George C. Pitts, Jr., of Williamsburg retired in 
July as the senior staff person in the administrative 
office of the Williamsburg-James City County 
school system after forty years of teaching and 
educational administration. 

A HANDSOME, FULL COLOR FACSIMILE OF THE EARLIEST 
KNOWN WATERCOLOR OF THE CAMPUS 

... an unusual print for home or office 
. . . available now at $4.00 including tax and handling. 

This newly issued 11 x 14 inch print, a facsimile of a mid-19th century 
lithograph based on Thomas Millington s watercolor. has been published 
by the King and Queen Press for the Bicentennial. The King and Queen 
Press, an activity under sponsorship of the Society of the Alumni, will 
publish selected items of special interest and value to the William and 
Mary family. Income from the sale of these items, ordinarily not seen 
elsewhere, will be invested in the production of further published 
materials. 

Order by sending your check or money order made payable to the King 
and Queen Press, af $4.00 for each print, to Box Go, Williamsburg, Va. 
23185. 
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church music anthems (Teen-swinging coffee shop 
guitar music and contatas) for their archives and 
posterity to be used as a teaching device for their 
music department. It was a coincidence that Virgil 
was honored by the College on a very important 
day to them as it was the thirtieth anniversary of 
their marriage which took place in the Wren 
Chapel. A Minister of Music for the past 25 years, 
as well as a composer, Virgil has also been a U.S. 
District Court deputy with Judge Hoffman who is 
head of the Judicial Center in DC. Their son, 
David, is a '12 graduate of the College, and son 
Taylor studied engineering at ODU and UVA. 
Daughter. Donna Jean, is a Navy wife. The Fords 
are proud grandparents of a year old grandson. 

Cato and I enjoyed a special August weekend at 
Sandbridge Beach visiting Sunny Trumbo 
Williams '44 and Rolf. We also enjoyed seeing 
Jean McPherrin Morris and Harrell and Jean 
Boyd Mclntyre '44. Fran Loesch Brunner and 
Bob vacationed at Nag's Head and also were Aug. 
visitors at the Williams' beach house. Sunny and 
Rolf had a fabulous trip to Norway in June as 
guests of the Foreign Department. They dined and 
danced in the company of royalty and were 
presented privately to the King. 

Jeanne Schoenewolf Preston and Page have a 
second grandchild as daughter Peggy "69 and Rob 
have a baby girl. Jeanne saw Audrey Hudgins 
Thompson when Audrey was at Virginia Beach 
this summer. Everywhere the talk was about 
Homecoming-so see you then for the Thirtieth 
reunion!! 

and all of them tennis players. Jim was captain-of 
Canada's Davis Cup Team against Mexico in 1963 
and against the U.S. in 1965. He was President of 
the Canadian Lawn Tennis Association in 
1964-65-66 and is now representing the Canadian 
and Northwest Lawn Tennis Associations as 
umpire in chief. Jim says that he's had no contact 
with college friends and would especially like to 
have news of Ash Wiley and Ed Marsh. His 
address is 3863 W. 11th Ave., Vancouver, British 
Columbia, Canada. 

William Ogletree is currently working for Narco 
Scientific Industries in Fort Washington, Penn., 
where he has been appointed Vice President, 
Finance and Development. Narco is a maker of 
health, life-science and aviation/marine equipment 
and William has overall responsibility for Narco's 
business planning and development and internal 
audit as well as finance. William and his wife, 
Dorothea, have three children and live in Newton 
Square, Penn. 

Eva Kafka Barron has taken a sabbatical from 
her job as an English teacher at Teaneck High 
School in New Jersey. Eva will spend a year 
studying school administration and will continue 
her studies in London next spring. 

Ronaldo Morion has been employed for a 
number of years as Cruise Manager for the Swedish 
American Line. In this capacity, he was on board 
for the Gripsholm's final cruise to the Scandinavian 
countries. 

47 
Mrs. C. E. Clarke, Jr. 
(Jean McCreight) 
4817 Rodney Road 
Richmond, Va. 23230 

Aha, she cried, Patience is rewarded. Aubrey 
Mason sent me news (after 27 yrs.) of his 
installation as Chairman of the Ferrum College 
Board of Trustees. "Prior to entering W&M, my 
children Aubrey Lee, Leslie Anne, and Walter 
"Chip", all attended Ferrum for two years." 
Aubrey Lee '72 is now associated with the family 
firm in Lynchburg; Leslie Anne '74 is an instructor 
with the Barbizon School of Modeling in Atlanta 
and doing free lance modelings while "Chip" is a 
member of the class of '76. That leaves Allison 
Leigh,    15,   a   student   at   Seven   Hills   School. 

Connecticut certainly deserves a mention 
according to Allen Sullivan. For the last 5 yrs. at 
least one or more students from Trumbull HS have 
enrolled at W&M and two more for the class of 
'79. Allen has just finished his 27th yr. of teaching 
and coaching, the last 15 at good oP Trumbull. 
Allen Jr. '73, has done 2 yrs. at Univ. of 
Grenoble, Fr., and will enter Syracuse in Sept. for 
a M.A. in communication. 

Ruth Paul Katherman sends news from York, 
Pa., where she has received tenure at York College 
as asst. prof of Psychology and also licensed for 
private practice of Psych. I can appreciate the 
tedium and long hours spent, Ruth, having just 
finished Stone's Passions of the Mind about Freud. 
And much as gracias to Martha L. Aston for 
encouraging me to read that tome. I lived 
dangerously and found my way to Elberton, Ga., 
for    a    visit    with    Lee    and    Martha   Jane. 

Some of you close readers may remember I 
wrote of Able "Andy" Anderson Apperson a few 
issues back. Well, now her college appreciates her, 
too: she was named faculty member of the month 
for Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University, Con- 
gratulation! 

After a 20yr. break I have hit the gardening-can- 
ning cycle this summer. Now if you don't think it's 
good. hot. backbreaking fun, try hunting in the 
woodshed and smoke-house for jars, then 
scrubbing out ancient wasps and bees memoribilia! 
Because Clarke is a tenacious soul, I am told, he 
gets around to assorted stores, markets and country 
service stations . . . yes, I've had lids. Its been a 
tough fight but I am reward®! as I crawl in the 
closet under the stairs to gloat over the neat rows of 
tender snaps (a southemeuphuism for green-podded 
bush beans), tiny butter-beans (all limas failed the 
test for us) and August apple sauce. 

Keep those cards and letters coming folks, 
bringing all the news that's fit to print about your 
summer. 

49 
Mrs. Charles Anthony, Jr. 
(Alice Baxley) 
53 Hickory Place 
Livingston, N. J. 07039 

Mervyn Wingfield is currently chairman of the 
Department of Accounting, School of Business, 
Virginia Commonwealth University. During the 
1974-75 academic year he served as Southeast 
Regional Vice President, American Accounting 
Association. 

Joan Wattles Spencer is now living at 777 
Clubview, Worthington Hills, Ohio, where her 
husband is with Ford Motor Company as manager 
of their oil and gas operations. 

Margaret Smithwick Clay teaches English at 
Azalea Junior High School in Norfolk. Her 
husband is Supervisor of Physical Education and 
Health in Norfolk schools. Their daughter Diane 
graduated from high school last June. 

Jim Logan writes that he recently had a surprise 
} isit in Pulaski from Jim Sluss who is now 
technical director of a semiconductor manufacturer 
in Belo Horizonte, Brazil. He had also heard from 
Bud Bridges who is now living in London where 
he is in overseas corporate development consulting. 

Jim Macken wrote a lengthy letter bringing us 
up to date with him and his family. He and his 
wife. Maureen, have five children, ages 12 to 20, 

51 
Mrs. Beverley F. Carson 
(Anne Reese) 
111 Shell Drive 
Roanoke Rapids, N. C 27870 

Bill Lehrburger has joined American Recreation 
Group, Inc., as Director of Marketing. He was 
associated most recently with J. C. Penney Co., 
Inc., as Marketing Development Manager. He 
previously held senior marketing and general 
management positions with Duplan Group, the 
Singer Company, Massey-Ferguson, Ltd. and the 
U.S. Plywood Corporation. After graduating from 
the College with our class, Bill attended the 
Harvard University Graduate School of Business 
from which he holds an MBA. He is living in 
Scarsdale, N.Y., and he and his wife have three 
children. 

Jim Kelly will serve as national chairman of the 
1975-76 Silver Anniversay William and Mary Fund 
campaign. He served as alumni secretary from 
1954 until 1971. That post was combined with the 
duties of the Director of Development for the 
College from 1966 until 1971, which Jim also 
administered. Since 1971, he has been an assistant 
to President Thomas A. Graves, Jr. While Jim was 
editor of The Alumni Gazette from 1954 until 1966, 
he won a top editorial award in 1957 from the 
American Alumni Council. After he graduated 
from the College with us, he spent three years on 
active duty with the Marine Corps. Since then, he 
has risen to the rank of Colonel in the Marine 
Reserve. In Williamsburg, Jim has served as 
president of the Chamber of Commerce, United 
Fund, and the Red Cross. He is presently vice 
president of the Peninsula Council of the Boy 
Scouts of America, the group which recently 
awarded him the Silver Beaver Award. He is also a 
member of the Vestry of Bruton Parish church. Jim 
is married to Beverly Simonton '53, and they have 
three children, Sandy, Sharra, and Beverly. Sandy 
will   be   a   junior   at   the   College   this   fall. 

Paul Webb who was the basketball coach at 
Randolph Macon College in Ashland, Va., and one 
of Ashland's outstanding citizens, recently accept- 
ed the offer of Old Dominion University in 
Norfolk,    Va..    to    be    its    basketball    coach. 

Govempr Mills Godwin, Jr., of Virginia 
recently appointed Dr. E. Raymond Harcum '50 
of Williamsburg to the State Board of Psycholo- 
gists Examiners. Rae is on the faculty at the 
College and is married to the former Phoebe 
Martin of our class. They have a son and a 
daughter. 

Millie Johnson Woodling, my sophomore 
roommate, who lives in Friendwood, Tex., called 
me one morning this summer on her way to Nags 
Head. N.C. She. Pete '50, and one of their three 
children were traveling and camping up the East 
coast. After a few days at Nags Head, they were 
planning to visit her mother in Petersburg and to 
visit his family in Pennsylvania. Pete works for 
NASA and helps with the training of the 
astronauts. 

A very interesting article about Gordon Jump, 
the husband of Anna Inge '53, appeared in the 
Richmond Times-Dispatch recently. He is an actor 
who has appeared on television and in the movies 
in featured roles and on commercials. He has 
appeared on "The Rockford Files", "Kojack", 
and "The Mary Tyler Moore Show". He pointed 
out that it was Anna who encouraged him to go to 
California, and soon he came back to Blackstone. 
Va., Anna's hometown, and married her twelve 
years ago. Later in California, Anna helped him get 
one of his jobs. She had a friend who had become 
one of Hollywood's top casting agents, and through 
this contact, he got to be on a meat tenderizer 
commercial. 

Another article recently appeared in another 
edition of the same newspaper about two of our 
classmates. Dot Franklin Eckles and Russ. It 
brought out the difference in college today and a 
quarter of a century ago. This is particularly 
evident to Dot and Russ because their daughter, 
Diana, nicknamed "Dee", is a junior biology 
major at the College, and their son, David, is a 

sophomore at the College. An excellent picture of 
this family of four accompanied this interesting 
article. How I wish that I could share all of the 
article with you because it brought back so many 
happy memories of our college days. It tells about 
the dress, the room decorations, etc., used by the 
students in our day and those used by the students 
at the College and other colleges today. We can 
appreciate the contrast because most of us have 
children who are students at the College or other 
colleges. 

Constance O'Connor Morgan wrote that their 
daughter Michele was a freshman at the College 
last year. 

Walter F. Milkey wrote that on April 8, 1974, 
he and Martha were blessed with the birth of 
triplets, two girls and a boy. Unfortunately, the boy 
and one girl passed away one week later. The 
survivor, Jane Ellen, enjoyed her first Christmas 
last year with her two brothers, Steven, 11, Kevin, 
10, and Ann Elizabeth, nineteen months old. Our 
thoughts are with you, Walter and Martha, and we 
are so happy that you have such a fine family. 

Boiling Conner Carter wrote that she is working 
as school counselor at the Appomattox Middle 
School. Her husband Richard is Vocational 
Director   of   the   Appomattox   County   Schools. 

Chris Moe, who is a professor and director of 
theatre at Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, 
II!., has received a Fulbright-Hayes senior scholar 
grant to Australia where he will lecture on 
American theatre and play writing, and do research 
on Australian drama. He and Cadsie (Carolyn 
Forman '52) left in June and will reside in 
Adelaide for six months. In 1968 they lived in 
Oxford, England, and in 1970, in Luxembourg. 
Chris has advanced degrees from the University of 
North Carolina and Cornell University. In addition 
to directing and teaching, he has written plays for 
which he has received a number of awards. He 
wrote the prize-winning off-Broadway production, 
Stranger in the Land, and other plays, including 
several which were commissioned to celebrate 
historical events and plays for children. Among his 
recent books are Creating Historical Drama (with 
George McCalmon) and Six New Plays for 
Children (co-edited with Darwin Reid Payne). 
Chris cunendy serves also as competition director 
of the International Biennial Play Competition for a 
new play about the American Revolution. One of 
his former students is Louis Catron, professor of 
theatre and playwright-in-residence at the College. 
Cadsie and Chris have two sons. Eric is a 
University Scholar at Princeton. Keith has been 
enrolled as a Presidential Scholar at Beloit College 
in Wisconsin. He spends summers working on 
archaeological excavations, and last summer was 
employed at Washington's Birthplace by the 
Southside Historical Sites Foundation, which has 
headquarters at the College. 

Again / will be teaching eighth grade English at 
Roanoke Rapids Junior-Senior High School. Our 
daughters, Beverley, 15, and Mary, 14, will be 
attending the same school. Our son Tom is a 
sophomore at the College. He worked for Colonial 
Williamsburg this summer and was an excavator 
for the Department of Archaeology at the newest 
archaeological "dig" located on the James 
Anderson House properties on Duke of Gloucester 
Street. Bev continues to work as a pharmacist for 
the Rosemary Drug Company here. 

I hope you had a wonderful summer. I may not 
get to Homecoming this year, but you can bet that I 
am making plans to be there next year for our 25th 
Reunion. Please start making plans now to be 
there. It will be so great to see all of you again. 
Also, don't forget, I will be giving this job up at 
that time, and I hope one of you will volunteer to 
take over. It is one way that we have of keeping up 
with each other as we go through the years. I have 
enjoyed helping keep us in touch. Now we need 
another one of you to do the same. Don't forget to 
contribute to The William and Mary Fund. The 
College needs our support, and remember, Jim, 
our Class President, is the Chairman this time. 
Let's help him make this year's campaign a 
successful one. Write to me about you. The class 
wants to hear from you. 

Virginia Episcopal Theological Seminary in 
Alexandria in 1962. Following graduation from the 
College he was a teacher in history and drama at 
Chesapeake City and York County schools in 
Virginia. He also was a district manager for Field 
Enterprises, Inc., and has served on a number of 
service and civic boards including the board of the 
boys' home in Covington, Va. The Martins have 
three children. 

Bill Chambers, our former All-America basket- 
ball player at the College, is Southeastern Regional 
Sales Manager of the Sporting Goods Division of 
Converse   Rubber   Co.   in   Wilmington,   Mass. 

Barry Wilson is currently Vice President of 
Public Affairs with Blue Cross of the National 
Capitol Area. He is a member of the National Blue 
Cross Communications Advisory Committee, the 
Public Relations Society of America, The 
American Society of Hospital Public Relations 
Directors and is in "Who's Who in the South and 
Southwest" and "Who's Who in Business and 
Industry". He also is active in a variety of church, 
community, health, and amateur theatre activities. 
He and Mary Lou have four children. 

Emily Ketterson Smith is Director of Publica- 
tions   at   the   University   of   New   Hampshire. 

Nan Ellis Smith, husband and three children, 
live in Palo Alto, Calif. Husband, Phil, works for 
Reynolds Metals in San Francisco; their two oldest 
children are in college. 

Welton and Beata Swanson Mansfield are in 
Bloomfield Hills, Mich. Welton has joined 
Cunningham and Walsh as Vice President and 
Management Supervisor of the American Motors 
Account. He is active in the New York and San 
Francisco offices. 

Barbara Schwartz Smith, Jim, and four children 
are moving to Connecticut this fall since General 
Electric's corporate offices will be located in 
Fairfield, Conn. The Smiths had hoped to see 
Hugh and Mary Ellen Romney Baude and family 
in August. 

This year finds the Woolstons having two 
daughters in college at the same time. Mary Lou 
finishes at West Chester State while Susan begins 
her freshman year at Lock Haven State in Penn. 

53 
Mrs. Harold J. Woolston, Jr. 
(Barbara Jo Mott) 
116 Talleyrand Road 
West Chester, Pa. 19380 

Brian Kent has retired from military service after 
twenty-one years of duty. He is a Lieutenant 
Colonel.   His  latest  address  is  Laguna,  Niguel. 

Dr. Karl Schellenberg is on the faculty at 
Eastern   Virginia   Medical   School   in   Norfolk. 

Margaret, '55, and Pete Hino left Japan and 
presently are stationed in Hawaii at Schofield 
Barracks. Pete has been promoted to Colonel and is 
the commanding officer of the 25th Infantry 
Division Artillery. Son, Peter, is a 10th grader at 
Punahou School. 

Jim Sood and family spent last year in Finland 
where Jim was the visiting professor of 
International Marketing at the Helsinki School of 
Economics. They live in Rockville, Md. 

Bob Barrett, his wife and two children, live in 
Rockland Co., N.Y. Bob is Associate Professor of 
Neurology at Columbia University College of 
Physicians and Surgeons. 

The Reverend William Martin has been 
appointed chaplain of Culver Military Academy in 
Culver, Ind. "Bill" had served as chaplain of Old 
Dominion University in Norfolk since 1965. He 
received his master of divinity degree from the 

55 
Mrs. H. L. Harrell 
(Yolanda Grant) 
7 Pendleton Drive 
Cherry Hill, N. J. 08003 

The next time you receive your copy of The 
Alumni Gazette you will see a new name heading 
up the column of 1955. Yes, it seems I'm retiring 
from my job as class reporter, at least for a while. 
The editors asked that all reporters try to change 
every five years around Homecoming Time. Your 
column will be in excellent hands, however. Anne 
Lunas Vincent, one of my best correspondents, has 
consented to take over. Please send all her news to 
her after this issue, and if you're at Homecoming 
she would love to hear from you as she won't be 
able to attend. Her address is: Mrs. C. J. Vincent, 
855 Strawberry Hill Road West, Columbus, Ohio 
43213. I've really enjoyed being your class reporter 
all these years, and want to thank each and every 
one of you who took the time to write or phone me. 
The Class of '55 is the greatest! 

Now more news - John and Carol Marsh have 
spent a very interesting year at the Institute for 
Cancer Research in Sutton, Surrey, England, just 
outside London, they returned to New Haven, 
Conn., this summer. 

Ginny Hungerford Moore, who did such a good 
job producing Backdrop Club shows in '54 and '55 
remains busy in Community Theatre. She's an 
actress and President of Bay City Players in Bay 
City, Mich. She and APs oldest son, Warren, is a 
freshman at Albion College and Allen, age 17, is 
an exchange student in Narrandera, NSW, 
Australia. 

Ann Callihan and Quinby Hines are pleased that 
son.  Marc,  is a freshman at their alma mater. 

John Mahoney's fine play helped his team, the 
Jaycees, to its second consecutive championship 
and a 11-10 record in the Scotch Plains, N.J., 
Basketball League. 

Thanks again to all of you for all your help. I'd 
also like to thank all the editors of The Alumni 
Gazette who have written me through the years. 
My very best wishes to all of you. Please don't 
forget to write Anne. She needs to know the news! 

57 
Mrs. Gary L. Newtson 
(Sally Quarton) 
752 Robinhood Circle 
Bloomfield Hills, Mich. 48013 

I hope everyone had a great summer as we did. 
Now I'm having trouble settling down to a regular 
routine again. 

I had a seaside visit with Carolyn Thomas Jones 
and her husband, Pete, and their children in July. 
They live in Chappaqua, N.Y., and are involved in 
all sorts of activities in the community. Pete had a 
business trip to France a couple of years ago and 
came back determined to master the French 
language. As a result, they are both serious 
students    of   French.    More    power   to   them! 

I have received word that Alice Matthews 
Erickson received a Master of Arts degree at the 
1975 Commencement Exercises. Congratulations, 
Alice! 

Speaking of advanced degrees, John Jensen 
completed work on a Ph.D. in Human Develop- 
ment at Union Graduate School, Yellow Springs, 
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Ohio, in January, 1975. He's the father of a three 
year old girl and is now living in Douglas, Alaska, 
near Juneau. 

Dr. Paul George Gutermuth writes that he has 
moved from his post as Counsellor of the German 
Embassy in Teheran, Iran, and is now with the 
Federal Ministry of Economy in Bonn. 

Kathy Hamilton Steinwedell's husband, Pete, 
contributed the following news. He says that Kathy 
is a happy, fun wife and a great tennis player. She 
teaches crewel embroidery and is on the vestry of 
their church in West Hartford, Conn. He also says 
that any of Kathy's friends who come to New 
England    should    stop    in    for    Happy    Hour! 

I am hoping to hear from more of you in the 
months to come. 

61 
Mrs. J. Steirling Gunn 
(Margie Barnhart) 
2040 Leovey Lane 
Midlothian, Va. 23113 

J. Hunter Todd, founder and president of the 
Atlanta Film Festival, has recently announced that 
he is moving the event to the U.S. Virgin Islands in 
November. 

The new dean of the Manoa campus College of 
Busness Administration, University of Hawaii, is 
David A. Heenan. Formerly he was a First 
National City Bank vice president in New York 
City. Dave earned an M.B.A. degree from 
Columbia University in 1966 and a Ph.D. degree 
from the University of Pennsylvania in 1972. He 
has been a visiting lecturer at both universities as 
well   as   at   University   of  New   South  Wales. 

A classmate of ours in 1958-59, David P. 
Randlett is chairman of the Division of Music, 
Lynchburg Baptist College. 

Alan Weaver has earned an M.Ed, degree in 
administration and supervision from the School of 
Education at Virginia Commonwealth University. 

Bunny King Neff is teacher placement director 
in the Office of Career Planning and Placement at 
Youngstown State University, Ohio. She received 
an M. A. in history and is now working on an M.S. 
in student personnel services. 

Abbie Falvey Albright was elected to Convis 
Township Treasurer. 

In 1973, Bama McNeill Steinman and Art 
moved to Deland, Fla., when Art bought a 
surveying business there. They have two daughters. 

Fran and John Pforr, '60, and children have 
moved to New Haven, Conn., where John has been 
transferred with the Secret Service. 

The Gunns spent vacation time during the 
summer with several alumni friends. We shared a 
rainy week with Jane and Paul Bahn and family at 
Bethany Beach, Del. Their former neighbors, Dick 
and Carol Noble Braun, were on their way to then- 
latest Marine Corps assignment, Beirut, Lebanon. 
Later we enjoyed a visit to Greensboro, N.C., to 
see the Clarices, Lynne, Bill, and children. Now 
fall is arriving with more activities. Steirling has 
opened several more branch banks and is teaching a 
course in commercial law at University of 
Richmond. I am launching into my usual club 
work, carpooling, tennis, and volunteer work in the 
learning disability classroom at our elementary 
school. 

Hope    to    see    you    all    at    Homecoming! 

63 
Mrs. Donald Snook 
(Judy Murdock) 
1029 Sanderling Circle 
Audubon, Pa. 19407 

Emily Renzel is working for S.R.I, and has been 
serving on the Planning Commission in Palo Alto, 
Calif., since 1973. She works on her elderly home 
and garden in her spare time, 

Jeanne (Wilkinson) Shuler and Bill, '62, work 
at Lawrence Livermore Lab in California. Bill is a 
Physicist (earning his PhD from William and Mary 
in 1968) and Jeanne is a systems programmer. 
They   water   ski   or   snow   ski   year   around. 

Betty (Risser) Heenan teaches kindergarten and 
Sunday School and also is a volunteer in their son 
Randy's classroom. John Heenan is Director of 
Manpower Planning in Personnel at Eastern 
Airlines in Florida. The Heenans vacationed in 
Japan, Hong Kong, and Mexico City this past year 
and plan a third visit to Europe and hope to get to 
Williamsburg this year. 

Joanne (Holland) and Aubrey Goldberg enjoy 
living in Las Vegas. Aubrey was recently elected 
treasurer of the Clark County, Nevada Bar 
Association. Joanne is now serving as President of 
the Clark County Attorney's Wives Association. 
Their son, Devon, is now five. 

Knox Lovell is visiting professor of Economics 
at the University of British Columbia for the 
1975-76 academic year. 

Liz (Holland) and George Lunger plan a trip to 
the Rocky Mountains. They and their children are 
active in the Y's Indian Guides and Princesses. 

Lee (Williams) McBride is living in Paris with 
her family and enjoying the opportunities for travel 
there. 

Libby (Heise) Honeywell left William and Mary 
in 1961 and after several moves and two sons, 
earned her BA from the University of San 
Francisco in history. Her husband, Jim, left the 
Marine Corps and is now with Electronic Data 
Systems in Camp Hill, Pa. Libby is assistant 
manager of a bank branch there. 

Kitty (Canady) Owen is still in Hawaii where 
Bob is the Executive Officer of a Polaris 
Submarine. Kitty keeps busy with volunteer work 

at the Honolulu Academy of Arts and for various 
Submarine Wives Club activities. 

Sarah (Larkin) Williams and her family are 
returning to Reston, Va., where Tom will be 
training to become a VA Hospital Assistant 
Director. 

Lesley (Ward) Winingder is attending Georgia 
State University part time working on her 
Educational Specialist degree in counseling. She 
also works parttime as a family and marriage 
counselor in Atlanta. She and Tom have three 
daughters Dana 9, Deborah 7, and Dale 4, and 
their own tennis court which they enjoy. Lesley's 
roommate, Marilyn (Sterner) Keat has three sons 
and lives in State College, Pa., where her husband 
directs the elementary school counseling program. 
Marilyn dances actively with the Penn State 
Dancers. Suzanne (Dudley) Hoffa also lives in 
State College where her husband is head of the Art 
Department. Suzanne is active in an art career also 
in the Pa., schools. 

Pat Franklin and her husband Jay are also avid 
tennis players. Jay is in commercial real estate. Pat 
substitute teaches two days a week and works at the 
National Center for Voluntary Action once a week. 
She also took a government course. Jackie 
(Murphy) and Bob Trelogan play tennis with the 
Franklins. Jackie is a Systems Engineer with IBM 
and Bob is in sales with IBM. The Trelogans live 
in Washington, D.C. Also in D.C. are Mary 
Frances (Bonner) Koltes and Jimmy. Jimmy is in 
the stock brokerage business. Mary Frances works 
two days a week at HEW. Sharon (Hall) and 
Wilbur McBay used to own a tennis shop and now 
own a ski shop. They live in Arlington, Va. Judy 
(Beers) and Pete Trelogan live in Reston, Va. Pete 
travels a good bit and works for the government. 
Judy is a Girl Scout leader, active in photography, 
and expecting a third child momentarily. Sue 
(Spillers) Reid and Bill live in Arlington also 
where Bill is a lawyer with the government. Diane 
(Stuart) Perry and Skip live in Oklahoma City after 
three years in Germany with their three children. 
Diane (LaFerriere) Auburn and Bob are in 
Ventura, Calif., with their four children. Ann 
(Harvey) Yonges and Charlie are finishing their 
thid year in Dahomey, Africa. Crellan (James) 
Byrd and Bob are in Charlottesville, Va. Crellan is 
teaching in the high school. Across the hall from 
Crellan teaches Carolyn (Birch) Knolls. Carolyn 
and Kenny have three children. Pat's husband's 
brother Dick Franklin and his wife Jane live in 
Annandale, Va., where Dick is in commercial real 
estate. 

Jane (Rothgeb) Jennings lives in Anaheim, 
Calif., area and is very active in the Alpha Chi 
Omega alums there. 

Rebecca Ward Hamner has been nominated by 
the Environmental Protection Agency' for the 
Federal Woman's Award. In January she received 
the Agency's Silver Medal for Superior Service. 
Congratulations, Becky! 

I will be teaching nursery school again this year, 
meanwhile I have become even more involved with 
our daughter's school as secretary of the PTA and 
head of the room mothers. Don, '61, recently was 
promoted to Major in the U.S. Army Reserves. He 
also wrote articles for various hospital publications, 
winning die Philadelphia chapter's literary award 
from the Hospital Financial Management Associa- 
tion. In August he spoke at the American Hospital 
Association meeting in Chicago. Walls in the 
pediatric section of his hospital, St. Mary Hospital, 
now have Sesame Street characters painted on them 
complements of myself and a friend. 

65 
Mrs. Andrew E. Landis, Jr. 
(Susan M. Stevenson) 
5014 Wellington Lane 
Bremerton, Wash. 98310 

Rhys Griffin Llewellyn, his wife, and three 
sons, moved from Falls Church, Va., to Evergreen 
Col. Rhys is working for the Mining Enforcement 
Safety Administration in Lake wood. Col. Dabney 
Delaney Leonard and her husband Ron have also 
relocated. They left Ft. Bragg, N.C., for Ft. 
Leaven worth, Kansas, when Ron was selected for 
command and general staff college. 

Randy Venable Sinisi and Joe moved to Denver 
because he was transferred to be the News Bureau 
Chief for Fairchild Publications, including Womens 
Wear Daily. Randy and Joe took their eight-yearold 
son on the William and Mary Alumni trip to 
Russia. Tom Corbin also made the Russian trip. 
Randy is now an art instructor at Loretto Heights 
College in Denver. 

Raymond Robert Goodhart is a Captain in the 
army stationed in Hawaii with his wife, the former 
Sally Smith, a son and a daughter. He is also 
working for a Master of Science in Systems 
Management through the University of Southern 
California. 

As noted in a feature article in the last ALUMNI 
GAZETTE, Susan Reynolds Brechbill deserves 
special congratulations for being selected as the 
Outstanding Young Woman for the State of Nevada 
in 1974. 

For the past four years Thomas E. Vaughan has 
been the Director of Administrative Services at the 
Portsmouth Redevelopment and Housing Authority 
in Portsmouth, Va. Tommy will soon receive his 
Master's Degree in Business Administration from 
Long Island University in Brookville, N.Y. Anne 
Barden Kirkup and Tom live in Saratoga, Calif., 
with their two children. Tom is District Sales 
Manager    for    Reynolds    Packaging    Division. 

^ __ Mrs. Jonathan C. Gordon 
M^ ^7 (Mary Stedman) 
fj / 9522 Burdett Road 
*■* * Burke, Va. 22015 

Again I find myself as substitute correspondent 
for our class. With a new baby and a new home, 
Bonnie has managed to keep very busy this 
summer. Bonnie (Hamlet) and Larry White now 
reside in Rockville, Md. Larry is the radiation 
oncologist at Bethesda Naval Hospital. Their 
second son, Robert Adams, was born on April 
Fools'    Day,   before   they   left   Charlottesville. 

I, too, have recently moved from Charlottesville. 
I was married in July to Jonathan Gordon 
(University of Florida, '66). Jon is an attorney with 
the U.S. Army (JAG); he is currently with the 
Criminal Law Division at the Pentagon. We have 
just returned from the American Bar Association 
meeting in Montreal. 

Several of our classmates have earned advanced 
degrees in recent months. There were two 
recipients of the Master of Science Degree from the 
School of Business at Virginia Commonwealth 
University--/*!// Haymes, who lives in Sandston, 
and Ernie Burke, Richmond. At the 1975 W&M 
Commencement Michael Johnson received a 
Certificate of Advanced Study. 

Margie Arnold was featured in a special article 
in the July Gazette—hope you all read it. Margie, 
an Assistant Professor at Rutgers University, was 
selected as New Jersey's Outstanding Young 
Woman of the Year in 1974. 

Barbara Stansbury has been granted sabbatical 
leave to work on her Master's degree in foreign 
languages in France. Formerly a music teacher and 
band director, she is now chairman of the foreign 
language department at Lafayette School in the 
Williamsburg-James City County system. Last 
summer she attended a special seminar in Grenoble 
on teaching methodology with a scholarship from 
the French government. 

Teaching English, public speaking, and reading 
in Fairfax County, Susan Szadokierski Stone also 
finds time at night and in the summer to work on 
her master's degree in the teaching of reading. Her 
husband John works for the National Wildlife 
Federation   and  both  enjoy  summer gardening. 

Kenney Crooks, USAF, was recently promoted 
to the rank of Major. He and his wife Mary are at 
Altus Air Force Base, Okla., where he is chief of 
the aeromedical service. 

A new Lieutenant Commander, Charles Windle 
is .senior resident in anesthesiology at Portsmouth 
Naval Hospital. He and his wife Leslie, a 
pharmacist, are currently living in Virginia Beach. 

Also there are Joan (Simpson) and Mike Dainer; 
Mike is doing his residency in obstetrics and 
gynecology. 

Both Mary D. and Gerold (M.S., '66) Blessing 
are with the Navy in the Washington area. They 
have purchased a home in Camp Springs, and their 
two children, Dennis and Dawn, are in first grade 
and nursery respectively. 

Living near Detroit, in Utica, Mich., are Chris 
(Scheid) and Tom Sloane; Chris is on the faculty 
of Oakland University and has her summers for 
research, while Tom does research for the General 
Motors laboratories. They have recently brought a 
home. 

Pat (Bailey) and Doug Jensen live in the 
Charlottesville country-side; Pat travels quite a bit 
attending and working for auto parts conventions. 
They  were expecting  their first child in June. 

Fred and Pamela (Goodrich '68) Palmore have a 
son,  their first child, named Michael Goodrich. 

Back from two years in Peru on the Peace Corps 
staff, Jim Robertson is now working for 
Action-Peace Corps in D.C. He lives in suburban 
Maryland with his wife Claire in their new 
condominium. 

Dick Haynes is the new publisher of the 
chesterfield and Colonial Heights Nevus-Journal; he 
has been a journalist for several years and his 
writings have appeared in New Dominion Lifestyle 
and Richmond Magazine. Now he is also writing a 
book on heroin addiction. 

Bob Mclvor, based in Richmond with IBM, will 
be traveling this month to San Francisco for 
job-related schooling. 

Larry Sartoris, also lives in Richmond with his 
wife Faith; Larry is a lawyer with the state of 
Virginia. 

One of our classmates, Bob Flinn, in Alberta, 
Virginia, has been particularly active with the 
Alexandria Gazette's drive to restore citizenship to 
General Robert E. Lee. 

Last May Lewis Puller was named a member of 
the Presidential Clemency Board, before that he 
had worked as a staff lawyer, preparing cases of 
war resisters coming before the board. Lewis is a 
graduate also of the Marshall-Wythe Law School. 

Hope lots of you all will make it to Homecoming 
this year. If you do, or even if you don't, please let 
the College or me know of your latest activities and 
accomplishments. Have a good fall! 

Mrs. John Douglas Wintermute 
(Donnie Chancellor) 
502 Wolfe Street 
Alexandria, Va. 22314 

Mike Poole writes that in January 1974 during 
the Arab Oil Embargo, he joined the staff of 
William Simon's press secretary, as a staff 
assistant. Once the embargo crisis subsided, Mike 
remained with the Federal Energy Administration 
where he is currently Deputy Assistant Director of 
Public Affairs. Mike's responsibilities are in the 
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areas of personnel, budget, payroll, and general 
services for the 125-person staff. Mike is currently 
living in Alexandria. 

John Lehigh completed for years of study at 
Pennsylvania State University Medical School in 
Hersey in May 1974 and is now in a three year 
Family Practice residency program with the 
Franklin Square Hospital near Baltimore. John 
married Dorcas Marlene Long in July of 1970, and 
they have two children - Dara Joene, bom May 13, 
1973 and Ryan Kenric, bom February 23, 1975. 

Sue Huber Reavely writes that she and Tom '68 
have moved to Des Moines, Iowa, where Tom 
practices with the law firm of Whitfield, Musgrave, 
Selvy, Kelly and Eddy. Sue is teaching remedial 
reading with the Des Moines schools and is also 
working on her Master's as a reading specialist at 
Drake University. Sue also is active in the Alpha 
Chi alum group in des Moines. 

Jim and Tricia Hooker Newman and their 
four-year-old son, Austin, are living in Williams- 
burg where Jim is selling real estate for Teagle 
Realty and attending law school. Tricia is 
employed with the James City County Social 
Service Bureau. 

Steve Cochran recently formed his own law firm 
of Bennett, Gorman, and Cochran, with offices in 
Vienna, Springfield and Alexandria. 

Hartley Dewey writes that he is now a supervisor 
in the Tax Department of Peat, Marwick, Mitchell 
& Co. in Norfolk. Their second son, Kendall 
Casey, was born Jan. 12th. Hartley also passed on 
the news that Mike Joyce is an audit supervisor 
with Peat, Marwick in Midland, Tex. Mike and Jan 
now have two daughters. 

After having lived in Colorado and Tennessee, 
John and Ann Morris Thiel are now residing in 
Lansing, Mich. John is working on his Ph.D. at 
Michigan State as well as serving as principal in a 
local school. Anna and John have two children, 
Adam, age 3 and Clair, was born last January. 

In August 1974 John Bennett accepted the 
position as Supervisor of Health, Physical 
Education, and Driver's Education grades K-12 in 
the Hanover County Public Schools. In addition, 
John teaches part time at Va. Commonwealth 
Univ. John's wife, Claudia, is an elementary 
school    guidance .counselor    in    Henrico    Co. 

Tracy Emerick reports that after graduation and 
a son one week later, he spent three years in the 
Army. After discharge as a captain, Tracy returned 
to graduate school and received his MBA from 
Northwestern Univ. in Boston in 1973. Dawn and 
Tracy now have a daughter and live in Littleton, 
Mass., while Tracy is Marketing Manager for an 
art sculpture company. 

Mike Florence and his wife Jennifer are living in 
McLean, Va., and both are working for the Xerox 
Corporation. 

Barb Johnson, who is living in New York City, 
accepted a position in promotion and sales with 
Aero Puro in August. Barb passed on the news that 
Jo Ann Walthall is also in New York City and is 
teaching at Pace University. 

I recently had lunch with Frances Herring 
Reynolds, Carol Hamerson Dixon, and Lou 
Givens. Frances is living in Fredericksburg while 
her husband, Melvin, who is a nuclear engineer 
with Stone Webster, is assigned to the North Anna 
Power Plant. Frances and Melvin have bought a 
townhouse and are now looking for a sailboat to 
purchase. As for Carol, she and her husband, Bill, 
are also in Fredericksburg. Carol taught modern 
dance and ballet at UVA this summer and is 
working on her Ph.D. in English at UVA. (One 
comment I must insert is that Carol has lost te« 
much weight since W&M days-she looks terrific 
skinny!) Carol's husband, Bill, is a scientist at the 
Naval Research Lab and is studying for his Ph.D. 
in Applied Math from the Univ. of Md. Lou 
is living in Richmond and is a guidance counselor 
in Chesterfield County. 

Living in San J'&n, Puerto Rico are Jim and 
Pam Runyon. 

In her hometown of Moline, 111., Cheri 
Anderson is working part time for the Lutheran 
Church   in   the   area   of   childhood   education. 

KatieWalline Brumfield has been a speech 
pathologist with the Newport News Public Schools 
for three years. Katie's husband, Gary, is the 
supervisor of the Gun Shop in Colonial 
Williamsburg. 

Penny Alexander has been working in a 
managerial position at the Sheraton in Fredericks- 
burg, however, has recently resigned as she and her 
husband will become parents this fall. 

Still working for the State Department in 
Washington is Judy Knott. 

Judy Banks Okawa is taking a sabbatical this 
year from her high school teaching position, while 
she attends Georgetown University for her Masters 
in English. Judy's husband, Benn, is an 
oceanographer at the Naval Research Lab and they 
live in Annandale. 

Gail Webster Dickerson is living in Manhattan, 
Kan., where her husband, John, serves as manager 
of Plant Materials Center. 

Once again Mary Chris Schmitz Williams has 
provided me with the Kappa Delta newsletter. 
Thank you again, Mary Chris! The following is bits 
of news extracted from it. 

Sally Burner Dean has moved to Fort Pierce, 
Fla., where she is Coordinator of Student Activities 
at Indian River Community College. 

Nancy Beachley is the Reference Librarian - 
Archivist in the Mary Washington College Library 
in Fredericksburg. 
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Judy Carhart graduated from the Medical 
College of Virginia last May, and is spending this 
year at Penn State Medical Center in Hershey as a 
resident in Obstetrics and Gynecology. 

Teaching in a private school in Henrico County 
is De Garber Steverson. 

Kathy Jebo Jordan terminated her position last 
summer as a social worker to await the arrival of 
their first child due in August. Kathy's husband, 
Jerry, is practicing law in Radford. 

Living in Kingsport, Term., are Dorothy Kiigore 
Bacon and her husband Tom and daughter, 
Angela, bom last Jan. 4th. 

Janet Marshall McGee is a research assistant for 
the Socio-Economics Group of the Maryland 
Department of Transportation. Janet's husband, 
Mike, teaches business courses at the Univ. of 
Md., and in addition is working toward his 
doctorate. The McGees have two children, Chris 
and Laurie. 

After a three-year tour in Germany, Bruce and 
Sue Miller Long reported to Fort Benning, Ga., in 
August for the 6V2 month Infantry Career Course. 
Bruce and Sue have two daughters, Amy and 
Polly. 

Living in Oxon Hill, Md., are Al and Jackie 
Mitchell Harris, and their two daughters, Heather 
and Melanie. 

Mary Chris Schmitz Williams and Hal had just 
settled into their new home in Richmond when 
Hal's company announced that he had been 
promoted to District Sales Manager for the 
Southeast District of calculator sales. Hal's 
territory extends from Virginia to Florida and as far 
west as Alabama. Mary Chris and Hal moved to 
Marietta,  Ga.,  (just  north of Atlanta)  in July. 

Don and Sandy Skeen Spengeman became the 
proud parents of Jeremy Taylor on April 24th. Don 
is teaching Special Education as well as 
coordinating the Special Ed program for Franklin, 
Va. 

Living in Midlothian, Va., are Walt and Cindy 
Smith Jones. Walt is employed with IRS, and 
Cindy    is    a    tax    examiner    for    the    State. 

Mary K. Thompson Pruiett is employed by the 
Dept. of Commerce and is involved in trade policy 
relations with Canada. Ralph is now working for 
the Environmental Protection Agency and deals 
with the prevention and control of oil spills from 
ships. 

Teaching   in   Petersburg   is  Becky   Vaughan. 
Nancy Verser Brumback continues to work for a 

food newspaper in New York City, and her 
husband, Ron, is writing his Ph.D. dissertation. 

Carol Knight is a psychologist for an agency that 
provides psychological and psychiatric services to 
the Youth Services Division of Virginia's 
Corrections. 

Ruth Reynolds Newman and her husband, Peter, 
were married June 15, 1973. Peter is a dentist and 
they are living in Manakin-Sabot, Va. 

As for me, I am thoroughly enjoying my 
retirement from being a City Planner. Peter, who is 
eleven months, is a perfect little baby and truly an 
absolute joy. Though busy with Peter, I still 
manage to play tennis daily and we hope to 
continue sailing into the winter months. Doug is 
the Director of Federal Marketing of Comress in 
Washington. 

Looking forward to hearing from you! 

71 Craig Windham 
12 Hesketh Street 
Chevy Chase, Md. 20015 

The lights dim. It's showtime at a small 
nightclub in Boulder, Colo. The clinking of glasses 
and the buzz of conversation subside as two 
spotlights search out a solitary figure emerging 
from the shadows on stage. Slowly he struts into 
view. The sight of his lavish outfit sends a murmur 
through the crowd: huge green embroidered 
palmtrees, a fiery blaze of color from thousands of 
rhinestones that pierces the smoky haze. People 
whisper "Is it really Leon Russell? But as the 
figure emerges into full view, the band grinds to a 
halt. A startled silence, then a few olives and 
coctail stirrers are thrown stageward, and 
conversations begin anew. No, it wasn't Leon 
Russell. It was Jeryl Mumpower who, through 
some chromosomal quirk, is the exact same size as 
the rock star and thus serves as a model for Leon's 
pe.inwoJ seamstress. When not giving on-stage 
tryouts to outfits destined to be torn to shreds by 
hysterical groupies, Jeryl continues his studies 
towards a PhD in Psychology at the University of 
Colorado. 

Susie Fuqua Hastings is working as a librarian 
in the Chesapeake Public School system. Robin 
Roettinger Snodgrass and husband Dale (a Navy 
F-14 fighter pilot) are excited about beng 
transferred from San Diego to Virginia Beach. 
Linda Rucker Hubbard is now a dietician with the 
"WIC program at the MPLS Health Dept." in 
Minneapolis while husband Van does his residency 
in pediatrics. Leaving his job as production director 
at WCPM in Norfolk, Frank Bacskay will return 
to school at Old Dominion this fall. 

Summarizing her activities of the past few years, 
Mary Alice McCabe writes that she has been a 
Learning Disabilities specialist for the Department 
of Defense and taught school in Labrador and 
Iceland. This year she gladly leaves the ice and 
snow behind as she heads for a school in Iwakuni, 
Japan (near Hiroshima). "I am really enjoying this 
job as it has given me a chance to see Europe, 
Africa, and now the Orient." 

It used to be such a simple matter to mosey 
down to the feedlots and select a steer for 
slaughter, solving one's meat problems for months. 
Now, instead, transplanted Nebraskan Scott Davis 
and wife Linda are forced to face a bewildering 
array of polyvinyl-wrapped, portion-controlled 
cutlets and rump roasts in the stifling sterility of a 
supermarket. Despite such cultural shocks, the 
Davises are enjoying domestic life in Bloomington, 
Inc., where Scott is an instructor at the University 
of Indiana School of Law. 

Hats off to the many recipients of advanced 
degrees last spring: Wayne Fore and Donna 
Whitney received Master's from the School of 
Community Services at Virginia Commonwealth 
University. Also at V.C.U. Linda Redmond earned 
a Masters from the School of Social Work and 
Linda Rae Gordon Stagg was awarded an M.Ed, 
in Elementary Education. Back in Williamsburg, 
Bob Hobson and Ron Clair received M.Ed.'s from 
the College. With his M.D. from the Hahnemann 
School Affiliated Hospitals. Dr. Dave Levy will do 
his internship in internal medicine at the 
world-famous Mayo Clinic while wife Bev Sauer 
Levy teaches a Women in Literature course at a 
University of Minnesota extension division. Others 
on the "scalpel and tongue depressor" circuit are 
Robert Gilbert, George Wedd HI, Tom Wheeler, 
and Garry Kuiken, each of whom earned his M.D. 
from the Medical College of Virginia last spring. 

In San Francisco, Ben McKelway works for a 
consumer group called the Citizen's Action 
League. He does some community organizing and 
a lot of door-to-door fund raising. "Our main 
campaign is a fight against Pacific Gas and 
Electric's utility rates." Kathy Shirley Micken has 
moved from the acquisitions dept. of Swem Library 
to the Development office where she will conduct 
research in preparation for the capital campaign to 
increase the College's endowment. It's interesting 
that this information comes to us from an article in 
the Los Angeles Times sent in by Lt. (jg) Richard 
John Salmon proving that we'll go to any lengths 
to uncover news of pen-shy alumni. 

Which brings us to the Where Are They Now 
Dept. which elicited a good response from 
informed sources last spring and will be continued 
this year. Where Are They Now?: Dave Bernd, 
Matt Pagels, Candy Kain, Vicki Jefress, Jim 
Valva, Cathy Tully, Les Zimmerman, Renee 
Hanson,   Shelly   Watts,   and   Sanders   Wyatt. 

After earning his J.D. from Marshall-Wythe in 
1974, Jerry West entered private practice in the 
little town of Accomac, Va. Jerry and wife Nancy 
Richards West live amongst the wild ponies on 
Chinconteague Island. Margaret St. Clair Martin 
was recendy granted an M.S. in library science 
from U. N. C. and this summer became 
acquisitions librarian for the Lenoir Rhyne College 
library. After completing his PhD in social 
psychology this summer, Allen Tumbull has 
returned from Canada to become assistant professor 
at Randolph Macon Women's College and 
Lynchburg College. And Clark and Karen Nichols 
completed an enjoyable year in Seattle and are now 
out of the Air Force and bound for graduate school. 

Finally, the following letter: "We are not writing 
to tell you what we are doing. We are saving that 
story for our 5th Reunion, which we will attend 
only if it is held in Williamsburg and organized by 
Alan Katz. So get on the stick, Craig. With baited 
(sic) breath, Jane Ball Entwistle and Michele G. 
Pongratz." 

Well, it's only a year away. Hope you all had as 
good a summer as I. Spent a couple of weeks at 
Bethany Beach, Del., where my "Alma Mater of a 
Nation" bumper sticker drew gazes of wonder. 
There's been a news drought since last spring, so 
let us hear from you. 

73 Cordelia Ann Miller 
14422 Cool Oak Lane 
CentreviUe, Va. 22020 

Since my last newsletter, I've heard from several 
people who had lots of news. Because there has 
been no class news in the Gazette since April I'm 
afraid some of it may be out of date, so I apologize 
for any errors. You will just have to write to update 
me. 

Maureen McHenry Reightler wrote to say she 
had sent news in three different times, never to see 
it printed. I'll make sure she is not overlooked this 
time. Sorry Maureen! She and her husband, Ken, 
are living in Jacksonville, Fla., after moving four 
times in their year of marriage. While Ken is 
getting his Navy pilot's wings, Maureen is working 
as a lab technician in a Navy medical center, and is 
hoping to go back to school to specialize in 
psychiatric nursing. 

I also heard from Julie Christian Michael who 
is living with her husband, Howie, '72, and their 
year-old daughter, Sally, in North Little Rock, 
Ark. Howie has "retired" from track and is 
working with American Hospital Supply after 
spending several years with the Marines. Julie said 
that Marcie Winkfield is living in Virginia Beach 
and working for a bank. 

Also Jay and Lin Kroeger, '74 Gsell are Iiv'ng 
in the Maryland suburbs of D.C., where Lin 
teaches high school English. Jay got his Master's in 
English at Georgetown. 

John and Cheryl Clark Pagan are living in 
England where John is working on his doctorate in 
History. Cheryl received her Master's in Medieval 
Literature.   Both   are   really   enjoying   England. 

The Alumni Society notified me of a number of 
'73 graduates who have recendy received degrees. 

Janice Gardner earned a B.S. degree from the 
School   of  Nursing   at  VCU   this  past  spring. 

Colleen Whiting McCatt got a Master's degree 
from the School of Community Services at VCU. 
Meanwhile, Jeff Harrison received a Master's of 
Business Administration. 

Robert Griffin and Gerald Matthews both have 
earned Master's of Education degrees, while Susan 
Metzger McCabe received a Master's of Science 
degree. 

Congratulations to all of these people, as well as 
anyone else who has received a graduate degree 
since leaving the College. 

Matt Assai is a second lieutenant in the Army 
serving   at   Fort   Carson   in   Colorado   Springs. 

Joining a number of other '73 graduates already 
at UVa Lynda Butler will be starting her first year 
in law school this fall. 

Debbie Donelson is at UNC in Chapel Hill 
working on a Master's in Childhood Education. 
She did graduate work at W&M last year while 
teaching part-time. 

After a summer of law clerking in Atlanta, Mary 
Mann is back at Vanderbilt for her third year in 
law school. From all reports she seems to be 
having a great time. 

Living in Richmond are Margee Walsh and Bob 
Ranson, '72. Margee is teaching high school, 
while    Bob   is   doing   public   relations   work. 

Also in Richmond are Dennis and Hilda Crucet 
Flippen. Hilda is teaching Spanish in an area high 
school and has begun work on a Master's degree. 
Dennis is with VEPCO.? 

Bob and Susan McLaughlin Mathe are in 
Seaford, Del., where Bob is a supervisor for 
duPont and Sue is working steadily as a substitute 
teacher. 

John Wiltbank planned to finish his M.A. Ed. in 
English in Williamsburg this past August and 
hoped   to   find   a  job   in   the   Tidewater   area. 

John Dowd is an underwriter for Aetna Casualty 
and Surety Company. He was in Columbia, S.C., 
and was hoping to be transferred into the Virginia 
area. 

Robert Gottke is starting his third year at 
American University Law School. 

Carol Richardson Link is at Tulane working on 
her Master's in Social Work while her husband 
works on a PhD. 

Bill Harris is supposed to have loads of news 
that he is sending me about all the Lambda Chi's 
and lots of others. I'll save that for next time. 
Please   write   and   let   us   know   what's   new. 

75 Nancy P. Burgess 
1847 Dominion Avenue 
Norfolk, Va. 23518 

A good group enrolled at Eastern Virginia 
Medical School in Norfolk in September: Alan 
Cole, Peggy Cooper, Randy Gould, Ellis Maxey 
and Craig Wessels. 

G 
Mrs. E. D. Etter 
(Mary R. Spitzer) 
486 West Market St. 
Harrisonburg, Va. 22801 

William E. Moorman, Jr. has announced his 
candidacy for supervisor from Gloucester County's 
Ware District as an independent. He is assistant 
headmaster at Hampton Roads Academy and a 
farmer and has taught math and science at the 
school for the past ten years. He is a civil 
engineering graduate of VMI, 1951, and received 
his master's degree in math and science (physics) 
from the College in 1970. 

Wesley C. Wilson (MEd. '74) has been 
appointed assistant to the president of the College 
of William and Mary with responsibility for the 
College's Affirmative Action and Equal Employ- 
ment Opportunity programs. A native of Phila- 
delphia and a graduate of Morgan State College, 
Wesley joins .the College staff in October 1974 as 
director of grants and research contracts and 
coordinator of the Affirmative Action program on 
campus. 

Tilghman Broaddus, a member of the Board of 
Equalization and president of the Hanover Farm 
Bureau, is a candidate for commissioner of revenue 
of Hanover County, Va. He received his B.S. in 
physics from Washington and Lee in 1965 and an 
advanced degree in physics in 1967 from the 
College of William and Mary. 

Daniel Z. Shapiro (J.D., 1974) has opened an 
office for the general practice of law in 
Middletown, Conn. He is a lifetime resident of 
Middletown and a graduate of C. W. Post College. 

Undo C. Petty (M.A., 1972) received a Ph.D. 
in general psychology from Virginia Common- 
wealth University, Richmond, Va. 

Anthony Gaeta, Jr. (J.D., 1970) has joined the 
staff of United Carolina Bankshares Corporation as 
secretary and general counsel at Whiteville, N.C. 

Thomas J. Middleton, Jr. (B.C.L., 1958) was 
recently swom in as a judge on the Nineteenth 
Judicial Circuit, Fairfax, Va. He was admitted to 
practice before the United States Supreme Court in 
1963. 

Harry D. Sounders (J.D., 1970) has joined the 
NCNB Corporation in Charlotte as vice president 
and staff attorney. NCNB is a holding company 
which has the North Carolina National Bank and 
eight other financial companies as subsidiaries. 
Harry is a 1967 graduate of Oklahoma State 
University. 

Mrs. Mary Hendrix Keating (J.D., 1974) has 
become Norfolk, Virginia's first woman prosecutor 
on City Attorney Philip R. Trapani's legal staff. 
Mary joined the staff in February and was sworn in 
in April. 

Dr. Martin E. Pschirrer (M.A., 1968) has been 
promoted to Associate Professor of Psychology at 
Rockford College in Rockford, 111. He earned his 
Ph.D. at Northern Illinois University in Dekalb, 111. 
Currently he is serving as president of the Board 
and chairman of the Professional Advisory 
Committee of Stepping Stones, a half-way house 
for the mentally ill. 

Dr. Susan Jane Albert (M.Ed., 1970) has been 
elected to the Lycoming College Board of Trustees 
by the alumni. Susan received her B.A. from 
Lycoming (Clearfield, Pa.) in 1969 and her 
doctorate in counseling from the University of 
Virginia in 1974. She is associate dean of students 
at the College of William and Mary. 

Captain Eileen M. Albertson (J.D., 1970) was 
selected as the Outstanding Young Woman for the 
state of North Carolina in 1974. 

Nital Statistics 
BORN 

To: Linda Carol Lester (Hagen), '62, a daughter, 
Catherine Elizabeth, July 18. Fourth child, first 
daughter. 

To: Terry May Price (Campbell), '64, a son, 
Christian Clay, August 17. First child. 

To: Sara Jane Shafer (Hetzler), '65, a son, 
William Clark, March 6. Second child, second son. 

To: Susan Mitchell Stevenson (Landis), '65, a 
son, Andrew Ellsworth, III, July 14. First child. 

To: Thomas Edgar Vaughan, '65, a daughter, 
Melanie Lynne, July 11. Third child, first 
daughter. 

To: Carole Anne Green (Gelfeld), '68, a son, 
Douglas William, October 13,  1974. First child. 

To: Katherine Anne Asplund (Munson), '70, a 
daughter, Kristina Michelle, June 14. 

To: Guner Alexander Gery (Burkhard), '70, a 
son, Andrew Addison, July 26. 

MARRIAGES 

Dwight Collier Brown, '32, and Mary Smith 
Risdon, August 16. 

Sallie Jane Shwiller, '66, and Delacroix Davis, 
III, May 17. 

Karin Lou Larson, '69, and Kenneth Barton 
Kolsky, May 26, 1974. 

Randy Lee Pearson, '70, and Theodore Thomas 
Van Dam, September 6. 

Catherine Ann Thrasher, '71, and Anthony 
Michael Thiel, '71, June 29, 1974. 

Linda Lee Allmond, '72, and Robert Richardson 
Emory, Jr., May 31. 

Byron Elaine Blyth, '72, and Michael J. 
Bixiones, February 8. 

Cheryl Christine Bracken, '72, and Ernest Alan 
Grubb, July 26. 

Donna Lee Kidd, '72, and David William 
Kingsolver, March 22. 

Marsha Kay Seidman, '72, and Neil H. 
Gewirtzman, "71, August 9. 

Cheryll Jayne Bull, '73, and Terry Lynn 
Douglass, May 25, 1974. 

Margaret Papadopolos, '73, and Bruce Alex- 
ander Hanson, '72, July 26. 

DEATHS 

Perry Andrews Ozlin, Academy, November 18, 
1972, in Chase City, Virginia. 

Lennie Lee Mears, '08, June 9, in Atlantic, 
Virginia. 

Samuel Jones Angier, '13, December 21, 1973, 
in Durham, North Carolina. 

John Wilmer Hedrick, '16, June 18, in Saratoga 
Springs, New York. 

Robert Moore Williams, '24 B.S., July 2, in 
Suffolk, Virginia. 

Moses Butler Joyner, '25 B.S., June 21, in 
Dendron, Virginia. 

Wilson E. Westbrook, '25 A.B., July 10, in 
Washington, D.C. 

Marvin Winfree Gill, Jr., '26 B.S., August 18, 
in Petersburg, Virginia. 

Thomas Edwin Allen, '33, March 5, in South 
Hill, Virginia. 

Grayson Brownlee Miller, '38 B.S., May 21, in 
Norfolk, Virginia. 
;   Priscilla Watson (Reid), '41, June 2, in Grosse 
Pointe Park, Michigan. 

Lt. Col. Henry Van Amburgh Joslin, '43, May 
24, in Bethesda, Maryland. 

Steven Arthur McGinnes, '72 B.A., August 16, 
in Littleton, Colorado. 

Thomas Latane Sheppard, Special, May 6, in 
Richmond, Virginia. 
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The Order of the White Jacket (OWJ) was founded in 1972 by former W&M 
waiters. Its fourth Homecoming Dinner meeting will be held Thursday, Oct. 
9, in the Campus Center Ballroom. So far, 325 individuals who worked as 
regular (or regular substitute) waiters, or waitresses, or headwaiters, of, 
waitresses in College dining halls have enrolled to help emphasize the value 
and dignity of working through College, to establish fraternal ties, and to 
initiate service programs for W&M. The form below should be completed to 
obtain further information on the OWJ, headed by M. Carl Andrews '27 of 
Roanoke. 

'WAITER' SERVICE REGISTRATION FORM 
(For eligible former students not now members of OWJ.) 

You are hereby advised that the undersigned a former W&M student, 
performed services as a regular waiter, or waitress, head waiter, etc., (or 
regular substitute waiter etc.) in the College Dining Hall or Cafeteria or in 
private and commercial eating places during the year(s)  

Name  Class 

Address  

( ) I am interested in information regarding OWJ. 

Send to:  Dwight C. Brown, Sec.-Treas., 5712 N. 20th St., 
Arlington, Va. 22205 
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The Alumni House 

The Alumni House 

After years of dreaming, years of planning, 
years of actual work and now a couple of years 
of enjoyment Alumni House at William and 
Mary will be dedicated during Homecoming 
Weekend. 

The actual ceremony will be held at the 
House following the Saturday morning Home- 
coming Parade and preceeding the Luncheon on 
the Lawn. Scheduled are remarks by C. 
Randolph Davis, '50, president of the Society 
of the Alumni, Dr. Thomas A. Graves, Jr., 
William and Mary President, and W. Brooks 
George, '32, chairman of the "New Era" 
campaign which raised $300,000 to remodel 
the structure. 

Gordon C. Vliet, '54 executive vice 
president of the Society, said that a series of 
plaques will be unveiled as part of the formal 
dedication of the House which has been utilized 
by the Alumni as its official home for nearly 
two years. 

The   dedicatory   plaque   will   recognize   26 

alumni members of the Society's Board of 
Directors from 1970 when the Alumni House 
concept was initially put on the drawing boards 
and received approval from then College 
President Dr. Davis Y. Paschall, '32, until 
1975>and the formal dedication. 

It also recognizes those officers, College 
presidents, Alumni presidents and executive 
officers of the Society who participated in the 
five-year effort. 

Vliet explained that another special plaque 
has been devised to recognize Alumni 
Medallion recipients from 1934, when the 
medal was first presented through this year's 
award winners. Designed as a wooden 
representation of the doorway of Alumni House 
with its Georgian style with an engraved silver 
plate mounted on it, the plaque contains 148 
names of the recipients who have been singled 
out from the 28,000 located alumni for their 
achievements for service and on the behalf of 
their fellow alumni. Cont. on P. 3 


